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HEALTH CARE FOR THE ECONOMICALLY
DISADVANTAGED

FRIDAY, APRIL 27, 1984

1J.S. SENATE,
SuBCOMMITTEE ON HEALTH,
CoMMITTEE ON FINANCE,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:34 a.m., in room SD-
215, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. David Durenberger
(chairman) presiding.

Present: Senators Durenberger and Heinz,
_ [The press release announcing the hearing follows:]

[Press Release No. 84-131) - - -~ — - — - ———— — -

HearrH CARE For THE EcoNoMicALLy DISADVANTAGED

Senator Dave Durenberger (R., Minn.), Chairman of the Subcommittee on Health
of the Senate Committee on Finance, announced today that the Subcommittee will
hold a hearing on the delivery of health care to the economically disadvantaged.

The hearing will be held on Friday, April 27, 1984, beginning at 9:30 a.m. in Room
SD-215 of the Dirksen Senate Office Building.

In announcing the hearing Senator Durenberger noted that, “This is one in a
series of hearings to examine how to reach our goal of ensuring access to quality
care. In many cases, those low income persons who are ineligible for Medicaid are
‘falling through the cracks’ of our health care delivery system. In beginning to ad-
dress this problem, we must detemine who is economically disadvantaged, what
services they are now provided, and how those services are provided and financed.
Later in the series of hearings we will focus on identifying what changes need to be
made with respect to both the public and private sector to ensure access to needed
health care.”

Senator Durenburger stated that the Subcommittee is interested in hearins from
the Administrat'on with respect to an overview of individual State’s Medicaid eligi-
bility and the scope of services provided; from the States, greater detail as to who is
not currently covercd by Medicaid and, more importantly, as to whether and to
what extent other State programs are used to provide needed care; and from the
Congressional Budget Office. the extent of the population of economically disavan-
- taged lacking access to health care. Additionally, the Subcommittee is interested in
anyv additional data or studies which help define the population or the extent to
which health care is or is not available. V‘fhere care is made available, the Subcom-
mittee is interested in hearing from the entities that fitance that care. This in-
cludr * loenl government units, community service orffnizations, hospitals, physi-
cians, clinics, and others. ’

Senator DURENBERGER. The hearing will come to order.

One of the primary objectives that I have set as chairman of the
subcommittee for 1984 is to identify the problems faced by economi-
cally disadvantaged persons in Aincrica in receiving health care.
And, hopefully, by the end of this process of identification, we still
start another process 10 outline a solution to their problems.

(0
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~ We have spent a great deal of time in the Congress recently puz-
zling over how health care can become more affordable for the av-
erage American. And we have made some progress in finding the
answers to those questions.

We have set into place a reimbursement system under medicare
that will make hospitals in America more price conscious, and,
hence, more price competitive, We have allowed State medicaid
programs to experiment with competitive contracts for primary
care providers in the community. We are also encouraging the ex-
pansion of capitated systems, such as HMO's. And we have worked
closely with business and ir‘ldb{stry to learn from their efforts at .
cost containment. '

But affordable health care for most Americans is still too costly
for many. There remain a large number of Americans who are not
protected from tke high cost of a medical incident. These are not
necessarily the very poorest among us; those who probably meet
the eligibility criteria for most gtate medicaid programs. But
rather they are those economically disadvantaged who live on the
margin between poverty and our so-called middle class status.

A medical incident could have _.astrous financial consequences
for such people. We are here today to learn more about who are
the economically disadvantaged in this marketplace. Once we
better understand why people are unprotected against medical
risk, perhaps we can then think about the most appropriate reme- -
dies that would insure each of them access to care when each of
them needs it.

In subsequent hearing we wili look at where the economically
disadvantaged receive their care when they require it, and how the
services they receive are provided and how they are financed.

So with that brief statement, 1 would like to thank all of the wit-
nesses who have agreed to join us here this morning. Most of you
are here because you are our backgrounders. I mean you are the
people that have as broad an overview of the nature of this prob-
lerm as we could find. You know what you are talking about, and I
think you know a lot about the problem.

So rather than trying to start out with a bill that solves prob-
lems, we are going to start out with people that we think under-
stand the nature of the problem and then we will go from there in
trying to find a solution. So we will start this morning with Dr,
Katherine Swartz from the Urban Institute.

Kathy. we have your full statement, which will be made part of
the record. And you may do as you please with that statement. You
may read the whole thing or summarize it or whatever you think
will be most appropriate.

STATEMENT OF DR. KATHERINE “WARTZ, RESEARCH
ASSOCIATE, THE URBAN INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, D.C,

Dr. SwarTz Thank you for the opportunity to share some of our
recent findings concerning the group of Americans who do not
have health insurance. I have three major points which I would
like to discuss.

First, the number of Americans vnder age 65 who do not have
health insurance increased by a third between 1979 and 1982,
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which reverses a 30-year trend. In 1979, 28.7 million Americans, or
roughly 14 percent of those under age 65, lacked public or private
health insurance. By 1982, the number had grown to 38.6 million,
or 19 percent of those under age 65.

The second point is that the increase is due in large part to the
1981-82 recession. The direct effect of the recession, of course, was
that many people lost their jobs and thereby lost nealth insurance
for themselves and their dependents. But the recession also had an
indirect effect which I think is perhaps more important. That is, it
caused many firms to look hard at their escalating health insur-
ance costs. Firms are now requiring employees to pay a larger
share of the premium as well as more of the direct costs of health
care. This has, in turn, caused workers, of course, to look hard at
their expense for health insurance, especially for family coverage,
which many have decided to drop. The increase in the number of
uninsured Americans——

.Senator DURENBERGER. You have some substantiation for that?
Dr. SwarTz. Yes, I do. And I will elaborate on this point.
The . third point that I would like to make is that I think this

recent increase in the number of uninsured people adds to the ur-
gency for the need for more diverse forms of insurance. In particu-
lar, I think greater availability of catastrophic health insurance is
needed, which would address the group of Americans you were
talking about in your opening statement.

In terms of the uninsured people that we see now, by 1979
almost everyone who was a permanent employee of a firm with 100
or more workers had health insurance. Family coverage was also
usually purchased through employment—either by the firm in in-
dustries where unions were strong, or by the worker—because the
large firms could obtain relatively low rates for family coverage.

Well, who in 1979 did not have public or private health insur-
ance? Among the adults, one-third had worked fulltime for 40 or
more weeks in 1979. The evidence certainly suggest that many un-
insured adults worked for small firms that pay low wages and that
do not offer health insurance as a fringe benefit.

The uninsured in 1979 were not predominantly in the lowest
part of the income distribution. Instead, the largest group of them
came from families that could be termed “working near poor.”
Almost half of the uninsured had family incomes between 100 and
300 percent of the poverty level. Only one-fourth had family in-
comes below the poverty lavel.

The children of such people, of course, were also uninsured.
Almost 40 percent of the uninsured in 1979 were children.

In 1982, the last year for which we have data, the effects of the
recession are clearly evident. Only one-fourth of the uninsured
adults were full-time workers for 40 or more weeks in that year.

Adults who said they were looking for work increased from 8
percent in 1979 to 14 percent in 1982, This fall in labor force activi-
ty is seen again when we look at the uninsured by family income.

hile the proportion of the uninsured who had family incomes be-
tween 100 and 300 percent of the poverty level was almost the
same as in 1979, the proportion who had family incomes below the
poverty level increased to almost one-third.
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It's important to note that the 1981-82 recession caused many
families to lose their health insurance when primary earners lost
their jobs. Last summer, much attention was focused on a study
which used the 1977 National Medicel Care Expenditures Survey,
sometimes known as NMCES. Most of the unemployed in the
NMCES study did not lose their health insurance coverage. The
crucial difference to note between 1982 and 1977 is that the econo-
my was in recovery in 1977. Those who lost their jobs in 1977 were
typically secondary earners in families whose health insurance was
provided by the other earner’s fringe benefits, or they were em-
ployed in the service sector where health insurance was not offered
as a fringe benefit, and they didn’t have it to lose.

The recent recession hit the durable goods and manufacturing
sectors hardest where health insurance is a widely held benefit.
Significantly, only half of the jobs lost in the manufacturing sector
in 1981-82 have been regained to date.

In 198, children accounted again for about 40 percent of the un-
insured. This also means that more than one out of five American
children was without public or private health insurance in that
year. There is a troublesome aspect to this fact; 4.2 million of these
-uninsured children—about one-fourth of all uhinsured children—
lived with a parent who had insurance in 1982. This is more than
double the number of uninsured children who lived with an in-
sured parent in 1981, just T year earlier.

These figures lead rie to the second point that I made earlier—

that the 1981-82 recession caused a structural change in employ-

ers’ attitudes toward health insurance which has led many workers
to drop insurance for their dependents. This newly uninsured
group of people is unlikely to be insured again soon even though
the economy is in recovery.

Over the last decade, the rapid escalation of medical costs has
forced employers to rethink their attitudes toward health insur-
ance as a fringe benefit. The press has carried a number of stories,
particularly about Chrysler, Citicorp, and W. R. Grace & Co,, in
their efforts to hold the line on their per worker health insurance
costs. The costs have doubled for many employers just_since 1979.
Recessions always cause firms to look closely at all their costs.
When sales fall, profits can only be earned if costs are also-eut...

Clearly, a cost item that doubles in 4 years is going to set off.

alarm bells. As a result, all types of employers—and not just large
corporations like Chrysler—have begun to cutback on the items
covered by their group health insurance contract, and they have
been forcing their employees to pay more of the premium; particu-
larly, for family coverage.

It appears that these efforts have caused many employed people
to decide not to purchase health insurance, particularly for their
dependents. Not only has the number of uninsured children living
with an insured parent more than doubled just between 1981 and
1982, but the number of uninsured adults living with an insured
spouse went from 2 million to 4.3 million in the same year.

When you stop to think that the cost for family coverage, may be
$50 per month, after assuming the employer may pay all of the
premium for the worker’s coverage—which is not always a correct
. assumption—and the family may face a $300 deductible, 12 times




50 is $600, plus $300 for the deductible, totals $900, it's not surpris-
ing that a family may decide to forego family coverage.

If a family’s income is below $18,000, which i= roughly two times
the poverty level for a family of four, $960 for medical expenses is
more than 5 percent of their before tax income

This brings me to my third point that a w. er range of types of
health insurance ought to be available. Othc.«. ™+ we are likely to
see a large segment of the population totally witncut health insur-
ance, which seems a little like throwing the baby out with the bath
water in the efforts to make people more conscious of the cost of
their medical care via their health insurance premiums.

The family in my example, for instance, is making a completely
rational decision when it drops its family coverage; particularly,
when it believes that there is a low probability of a serious and ex-
pensive medical problem arising. What this family needs is a low
cost insurance policy for catastrophic medical bills.

Why should we care about whetber or not a family like my hypo-
thetical family can obtain catastrophic health insurance? First, if
they don't have any insurance and they do have a serious medical
problem, there is a lot of evidence \uiat they will not seek medical
care until the problem is an emergency. Second, when they do seek
medical care, they frequently cannot pay for it. Their lack ef.
health insurance places a burden on various Government agencies,
and those of us who do have health insurance. Society has to pay
for their care via higher taxes or by forgoing other programs so
that the Government agencies can be funded, and by paying higher
health insurance premiums because the private insurance compa-
nies are picking up the cost of charity care in hospitals.

Tncouraging a wider range of health insurance policies would
also be a positive way of dealing with- the diversity of people who
lack health insurance. If these policies were largely catastrophic in
nature, and therefore had low cost premiums, I think the people
would be willing to buy them.

In summation, the proportion of Americans under 65 years old
who do not have public or private health insurarce coverage has
been growing since 1979. reversing the postwar trend. Part of the
increase was due to people losing their jobs in the recession, and
their health insurance.

But part of the increase was also due to employers forcing work-
ers to pay more of the premium for family coverage. This appears
to be a structural change in employers’ attitudes toward health in-
surance as a fringe benefit. It seems unlikely that the proportion of
Americans who are uninsured is going to return to the 1979 level
even as the economy recovers unless something different occurs.
More availability of catastrophic types of health insurance especial-
ly for the working poor and the working near poor would probably
reduce the number of uninsured Americans.

In so doing, the present inequities in ability to pay for serious
medical care would be eased.

Thank you.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you very much.

|The prepared written statement of Dr. Swartz follows:]
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concerning the group of Americans who do not have health insurance.

" Thank you for the oppostunity to share some of our recent findings

three major points which I would like to discuss:

o Pirst,

o

Second,

the number of Agericans under age 95 who do not have
health insurance increased by a third between 1979 and
1982, reversing a 30-year trend. In 1979, 28.7 million
Americana, or iQ percent of those under age 65, lacked
public or private nealth insurauce. By 1982 the number
had grown to 38.6 million, or 19 percent of those under

age b5,

the increase is due in large part/ to the 1981-82
recesnioh. The direct effect of *he recessiofwaa that
many people lost their jobs and thereby lost health
insurance for themaelves and their dependents. But the
recession also had an indirect effect: It cau;ed many
firms :o‘look hatd at their eqcalating health insurance
costs. ‘Firma are now requiring employees to pay a
larger share of the premium a8 well as more of the
direct costs of health care. This has in turn caused
workers to look hard at their expense for health insur-~
ance, espacially for family coverage, which many
«decided to drop. The increase in the number of
uninrured Americans due to this structural change irn
employers' attitudes towards health insurance will not

decline as our economy recovers,
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o Third, thie part of the recent inrrease in the number of un-

\ .
.7\\ . insured people adds a note of urgency to the need for :
> more diverse forms of ifuurlnce--in particular,

' catastrophic health insurance. .

I would like to elaborgte on each of these points. With reapect to the
number of uninsured Americans, the recent iacruase represents a sharp bre;k in ¢
post-war crends. Through the 1960's and 70's, the propor:ioﬁ of the under b5
year old population without health insurance steadily declined. Some of the
decline was due to government programs, especially Medicaid, Eor welfare
recipieunts and the disnbl?d. But a greater factor was the ificrease in the

. number of employers offering health insurance as a friﬁge benefit, For
employers, health insurance was cheap and it held down the wage base used to
calculate Jocial Security and other payroll taxes. For ;;ployeos, the
employer co.tributions for h;llth inlurlnce‘repreaentnd hn:axed income; and
the 'evel of protection sgainet medical bills was obtained at group rates far
¢ lower thal the cost of comparable individval policies.

By <979, almost everyer who was a permanent employec of & firm with
100 or more workers had tealth insurance., Family, coverage was also usually
purchased threugh employment--either by the firm in industries where unijons
were strong, or by the worker--since the large firms could obtain relatively
low rates for E&mily cove:.uge. !

Who then, in 1979, did not have public or private health insurance
coverage? Among the adults, one-third had worked full-time for 40 or more
weeks in {212. The evidence certainly suggests that many uninsured adulte
worked forishall firms that pay low wages and do not offer health insurance as

a fringe benefit, Those who were in the labor force were largely in "

occupations where self-employment or employment in swmall, low wage paying

ERIC "
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firma are the norm r&ther than the exception.

The uninsuced in 1979 were not predominantly in the lowest part of the
income distribution., Instead, the ilavgest group of L4em came from families
that could be termed working, near poor. Almost halt of the vninsured had
family incomes between 100 and 300 porcent oi the poverty level, Only one-~
fourth had family incomes below the poverty level. The children of such
people were also uninsured--almost 40 percent of the uninsured in f979 were
children.

In 1982, the last year for which we have data, the effects of the
recession are clearly evident., Only one quarter of the uninsured adults were
fhll-time workers for 40 or more weeks in that year. Adults who said they
were looking for work increased from 8 percent in 1939 to 14 percent in
1982. This fall in labor force activity is acen again when we look at the
uninsured by family income. While the proportion of the* uninsured who had
family incomes between L0O0 and 300 percent of the poverty level was almost the
same as in 1979, the proportion who had family incomes below the poverty level
increased to 32 parcent. T

It 18 important to note that the 1981-82 recession ciused many families
to lose their health insurance when primary earners lost their jobs, Last
summer, much attention was focused on a study which used the 1977 National
Medical Care Expenditures Sutvey (NMCES). Most of the unemployed in the NMCES
study did not lose their health insurance coverage. The crucial difference
between 1982 and 1977 is that the economy was in recovery in 1977. Those who
lost their jobs in 1977 were typically secondary earners in families whose
health insurance was provided by the other earner's fringe benefits, or they\
were employed in the service sector where most often health insurance was not

offered as a fringe benefit so they did not have it to lose. The recent
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recesgion hit the durable goods and manufacturing sectors hardest, where
health insurance is a widely held benefit, Significantly, only half of the
jobs lost in the manufacturing sector in 1981~82 have been regained to date.

In 1982, children accounted again for about 40 percent of the uninsured.
This also meana that more than | out of 5 American children was without public
or private health insurance in that year. There is a troublesome aspect to
thir fact: 4.2 million of these uninsured children=~or about one-fourth~-
lived with a parent who had insurance in 1982. This is more than double the
number of uninsured children who lived with an insured parent in 1981. e

These figures lead me to the second point, that the.l98l-82 recession
caused a’structural change in employers' attitudes towards health incurance
which has led many workers to drop insurance for their dependents. This newly
uninsurad group of people is unlikely to be insured again soon aven though the
aconomy is in recovery.

Over the last decade, the rapid escalation of medical coats has forced
employers to rethink their attitudes towards.health insurance as a fringe
benefit. The press has carried gtories about large corposations such as
Chrysler, Citicorp, and W. R. Grace and their efforts to hold the line on
their per-worker health insurance costs. The costs have doubled for many
companies just since '979. Recessions always cause firms co look closely at
all their costs--when sales fall, profits can only be earned if costs are also
cut. Clearly, a cost item that doubles in four years sets off alarm bella.

A8 a raesult, all types cf employers--not just large corporations like
Chrysler--have begun to cut back on the items covered by their group health
insurance contraccs and have been forcing their employees to pay wore of the

premivm, especially for family coverage. 1t appears that these efforts have

caused many employed people to decide not to purchase health insurance,

14
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particulavly family coverage. Not only has the number of uninsured children
living with an insured parent more than doubled between 1981 and 1982, but the
number of uninsured adul-e living with an insured Spouse went from 2 million
to 4,3 million over the sam: time.

when you stop to think that the cost for family coverage (after assuming
that the employer pays all of the premium for the worker's coverage) may he
$50 per moath and the family may face a $300 deductible, the decision to fore-
go family coverage is not as surprising as it might at first appear. In this
example, a family would have to have medical costs greater than $900 before
its health insurance would have paid for itself. And if the family's income
is below $18,000 (roughly 200 percen: of the poverty level for a family of
four), that $900 is more than 5 percent of the family's before-tax incoume.

This brings me to my third point, that a wider range of types of health
insurance ought to be available. Otherwise, we are likely to see a large
gegment of the population totally without health insurance--which seems like
throwing the baby out with the bathwater in the efforts to make people more
coustious of tha cost of their medical care via their health insurance
premums.

The family in my example, for instance, is making a rational decision
when it drops the family cove:age, particularly when it believes that there is
a very low probability of a serious and expensi‘'re medical problem arising.
what this family needs is a low-cost insurance policy for catastrophic medical
billa.

Why should we care whether or not people like my hyporhetical family can
obtain catastrophic health insurance? First, if they do not have any insur~
ance and do have a serious medical problem, there is a lot of evidence that

they will not seek wedical care until the problem is an emergency. Second,
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when they do seek medical care, if they cannot pay for it their lack of health
ineurance places a burden on variocus government agencies and those of us who
do have health insurance. Society has to pay for their care via higher taxes
or by foregoing other programs so that the government agencies can be funded,
and by paying higher health insurance premiums because the private insurance
companies are picking up *"e costs of charity care in hospitals.

Encouraging a wider range of health inaurance jolicies would also be a
positive way of dealing with the diversity of the people who lack health
ingsurance. The uninsured adulta who work fo'' small firms that pay low wages
or who are self-employed are another frudp who could benefit from morelavail-
ability of health insurance. These workers currently forego health insurance
because they could only purchase it at individual rates which are quite
axpensive. But if groups based on occupations in a givea geographical area
were formed, the workers should face much lower group rate premiums. They
each might thén be far more likely to purchase insurance. For example, all
hair dressers who work in a county or metropolitan area could form one group,
while all taxi cab drivers could be another and all nursery school teachers
could be yet another group. In many caaes, there are organizations already in
place for representing such groups, and the organizations could be approached
by insurance companies with group ratea. Precedents for group insurance plans
exist with construction~related unions and such groups as the Ame;icnn Associ~
ation of Retired People., 1If these policies were largely catastrophic in
nature, and therefore had low cost premiums, adverse selection should not be a
sarious problem.

In summation, the proportion of Awericans under 65 yaars old who do not
hava public or private health insuranca covarage has been growing since 1979,

reversing the post-war trend. Part of the increase was due to people losing
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their jobs and thus their health insurance during the 1981-82 recesaion. But
pnrt'ot the increase was ulso'due to employers forcing workers to pay more of
the premium for health insurance, especially for gamily coverage. This
appears to be a structural change in eaployers' attitudes towards health
insurance as a fringe benefit. Hence, it seems unlikely that the proportion
of Americans who are u.lnsured is going to return to the 1979 level even as
the economy recovers. Hore availability of catastrophic types of health
insurance, especially for the working poor and near poor, would probably
reduce the number of uninsured Anericnn..' And in so doing, the present
inequities in ability to pay for serious medical care would be eased.

Thank you very much.
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'SELECTED INFORMATION ABOUT THE UNINSURED POPULATION
UNDER 65 YEARS OLD IN 1979, 1981, & 1982

1979 1981
Number of uninsured 28,7 million 36 million
" Uninsured/population L4.4% ‘ 17.8%

Number of uninsured age 18 or under 11.3 million 14,95 million
Number of uninsured kids living with insured parent - 1.95 million
Number of uninsured adults living with insured spouse - 2,05 million
Family income relative to the poverty level ‘

Below poverty level : 282 332

100X - 1992 29% 312 )

200X -~ 2992 192 17%

300% ~ 399% 10% 8%

Above 400% of poverty leve) 142 112
19«64 yvear olds

Proportion working 57.0% 53.0%

Proportion unemployed 8.3% 12.4%

SOURCE: Current Population Surveys of March 1980, 1982, & 19§3f\” ] L}

O

1982

38.6 million
18.92

14.8 million
4.2 million
4,3 million

322
302
172

122

50.6%
14.5%
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Senator DurkNsERGER. Let me ask just a couple of questions. in
addition to the information that you have in your statement, did
you find, for example, regional variation around the country? Did
part of your study look at that?

Dr. SwarTz No, we didn't look at ths t. In another study we have
looked at the North and East versus the South and West. Health
insurance coverage is not as widespread in the South and West.
But that really is not part of this study.

Senator DURENBERGER. You talked in the beginning and at the
end of your statement about the problems that you pe ceive in in-
creasing employer cost sharing in health insurance. Then you advo-
cate in your statement that a wider range or wider variety, if you
will, of health insurance is needed. Were you able in the course of
your analysis to determine what employers were doing in that par-
ticular regard? In other words, were they just adding cost sharing
+0 an existing plan—I say that in the singular. I take it that this is

“true in most cases—or did you see some activity on the part of em-

ployers to permit a broader choice of health plans?

Dr. SwarTz 1 have not observed the broader choice of health -
plans, but what 1 have observed is that the benefits that are actual-
ly covered under the existing contracts have been reduced so that
the increase in price of the premium for the contract—just going
up from 1982 to 1983—the price did not increase as rapidly as they
had anticipated simply because they held down on the benefits that
they had been willing to cover in the past.

Senator DURENBERGER. But I take it what you see when you look
at employers in most cases one plan per company.

Dr. Swartz. Right.

Senator DURENBERGER. And that plan is identical for all employ-
ees.

Dr. SwArtz. Yes.

Serator DURENBERGER. Whether they are the highest paid, the
lowest paid, men, women, single, married, young, old, lots of kids,
no kids, whatever.

Dr. Swartz, [ think in general that's true.

Senator DURENBERCGER. Isn’t that typical of America today?

Dr. SwAgrt?z. Yes.

Senator DURENBERGER. And that plan probably in most cases is
oriented toward a larger number of benefits to cover the largest
number of people and those—there’s an anticipation of family cov-
erage.

Dr. Swawrz 1 think it depends really on the firm that you are
talking about. In a firm that's made up of primarily younger aged
people, tor example, where children are not part of their family
structure, vou see a lot more psychiatric benefits that are covered
ax opposed Lo o group of employees where there are a lot of chil-
dren and it is family oriented. There you would see much more in
the way of maternity benefits and well child care visits.

Senator DURENBERGER. Do you see some choice between a family
plan and what we call a single plan? Or does everybody get the
family plan whether they are married or not?

Dr Swartz. No. | think the typical situation is that everyone
pots the individual coverage. In many cases, there is cost sharing
oven for the premium for the individual coverage. But in almost all
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cases if a person elects family coverage, that person pays the diffes-
ence in the premium for the family coverage versus what the firm
is wiliing to pay for the individual coverage. Exceptions to that, of
course, are where you have a strong union, and the union has bar-
gained in the past for having family coverage incorporated in what

~ the employer is willing to pay.

But even there, we are seeing pushing back by the large corpora-
tions where there are strong unions.

Senator DURENBERGER. Then in the timeframe of your study, the
rationale for dropping family coverage was that the cash was not
available, so to speak, because during that period of time the

‘money was needed to cover other expenses.

Dr. Swarrz. Particularly in a recession, I think that families cut
back on what they view as being unnecessary expenditures. Just
use my example. Fifty dollars a month may be something that they
say, gee, do we really want to take that money and put it here or
are we going to spend it on the kids’ clothing, especially if we feel
that primary earner has a 50-50 chance of losing his job.

Senator DURENBERGER. Well, that’s what I recall about that
period of time, too, especially since I was running for reelection.
That there were a whole lot of people who were working who were
sure that next week they were going to get their pink slip. '

Dr. SwarTz. Right.

Senator DURENBERGER. And so they weren’t necessarily making
those decisions on the basis of having to take that dollar and trans-
late it immediately into a bag of groceries, but they were setting it
?sided)in anticipation of the pink slip. Is that part of what you
ound?

Dr. Swartz. I agree completely. I think that's a large part of
what is going on. Not only are the firms being forced by a recession
to look at those costs, but I think people were so nervous that they
also have been forced to look at those costs.

But my argument is that this is really a shift in attitudes. It has
made people much more aware of all their different dollar expendi-
tures. And as the dollar expenditures for health insurance have
climbed, they are saying, wait a minute, is it really worth the
money if we don’t think that we are really going to have a heavy
medical expenditure this year. And most kids, unless they break a
limb or are in a car accident or have some kind of cancer, do not
have more than $900 worth of medical bills in a year—even a
family of four wouldn’t have no more than $900 worth of medical
exgenditures.

enator DURENBERGER. Do you have any data in there on em-
ployer continuity of coverage? And I think, of the situation in
which an employee dies and leaves a widow, widower, children, so
forth, uncovered. And, in effect there is no continuity of coverage
¢ her because of a dissolution of marriage or termination of em-
ployment.

Dr. Swartz. 1 don't have that directly in the form of knowin
what happens after someone dies or after they lose their job. But
do know that the incidence of being uninsured, if you are a widow,
was somewhere on the order of one-fifth back in 1982. And the sur-
prising thing to me was that when you put that into a model where
other characteristics are also included, such as income and whether
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or not the person is employed, and size of family, being a widow
just disappears as being important for predicting who  has health
insurance.

I think the primary characteristic that is useful for predicting
whether or not someone has health insurance is their income. If a
person's .ncome is low, particularly if it's above the poverty level
o that he nr she isn't eligible for medicaid, such as in this widow
case, then the likelihood that that person does not have health in-
surance is very high.

Senator DURENBERGER. John, do you have a statement or ques-
tions?

Senator Heinz. I have questions, Mr. Chairman. First, I would
like to commend you for holding this hearing. I almost wish you
had held this hearing before I offered the amendment on health in-
- surance for the unemployed because I think the information that
will be presented today will suggest that there is a much greater
need and stronger case for Federal support than existed heretofore.
‘Aixt least I hope the chairman of the committee will be convinced of
that.

Senator DUrKNBERGER. I may be by the end of the day.

Senator Heinz. Maybe we can go to the floor and do something
about it. Mr. Chairman, this clearly has been a great problem, par-
ticularly on a regional basis. And one of the biggest problems is
with the statistics because we tend to believe that they represent a
fairly even, nice, gentle average, and that there is such a thing as
an average area and an average person and an average family. But
many of us who look at their own families know there is nothing
average about them.

Let me ask you, Dr. Swartz, in your research did you look at
what happens when there are concentrations of uninsured families,
concentrations of uninsured children, concentrations of high unem-
ployment?

Dr. Swartz We didn't look directly at where there are high con-
centrations of unemployment. That was not the direction of the re-
search. But I would argue fzirly strongly that I believe this reces-
sion did cause a lot of people when they lost their jobs to lose their
health insurance. That is quite different than the research that
was given a lot of publicity(iast summer. And I think that that re-
cearch failed because there has been a structural shift in employ-
ors attitudes towards health insurance that has occurred since the
mid-1970's. And the recession was not part of 1977 when that data
was collected.

Senator Hrinz, Well, you made two very good points in your tes-
timony. The first is that in the previous recession the 1977 reces-
sion. that. it was the secondary wage earners who often lost their
jobs. The primary wage earner tended to have a more high paying
job, and perhaps belonged fo a unionized profession where bargain-
ing power resulted in extensive health insurance benefits was able
to remain employed.

And the other point you made was the one you just reiterated
regarding the shift in employers’ cost consclousness regarding
health., And as [ understand your statistics, the result is that we
have 10 million more uninsured people in 1982 versus 1970, and
roughly 1 million more children who were uninsured.

0
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Dr. Swantz. Right. )

Senator HeinNz That is a very stiff increase. It has been suggest-
ed that we could deal with a substantial portion of that problem if
we got employers to provide continued health insurance coverage,
say, for several months. I gather you would have it a catastrophic
package. And that the extension of coverage might take care of as
much as 40 percent of the problem.

But we have developed a pattern where people are staying out of
work longer and longer because of the structural changes in our
economy. The committee on Economic Development, a business
group, recommended just a little while ago that we should reorient
our unemployment compensation program to take betteplicare of
those people who have lost their jobs, but have an unlikdi@oppor-
tunity immediately available to be reemployed. That was Yhe first
time I had heard a business group saying what we need longer
term unemployment compensation benefits. If business 1s saying
we ought to do that about unemployment compensation, what
should we do in the health care area, the health insurance area?
Should we have some kind of transitional program that particular-
ly focuses on those who are unemployed for longer than 2 or 3
months, and what should it look like?

Dr. SwarTz. That's a big question.

Senator HEINz. It's the one that [ want the Senate to answer af-
firmatively.

Dr Swarrz. Well, I think the real problem comes down to, at
least in the current stage of debate about the deficit, is how much
money do you want the Federal Government and State govern-
ments to pay for health insurance for those people who don’t have
it. Now if you offer health insurance for 3 to § months, or whatever
number of months you want, for people who did lose their jobs or
are going to lose their jobs in the future, along with offering unem-
ployment benefits for a longer period of time, you are not giving
them a direct incentive to go out and get a job, and change what-
ever their skills are. So 1 have some difficulty with agreeing with
that. I don't disagree with the argument that this recession hit a
very different group of people than even the 1974-75 recession.

This recession really hit people in your home State, people who
work in the durable goods and manu acturirg sectors. And I think
a lot has to be done in retooling them to get into other kinds of
industries, and other types of jobs.

What I am really arguing is that I think there is a lot that can
be done through the private sector to get people to get at least
some minimal form of health insurance, which is, I think, by and
large what most people need for those unexpectedly high bills,
which otherwise the rest of us are left paying.

I don't think that they need something which is going to cost, in
the form cf a premium, $100 to $200 a month which people in the
higher and middle incomes, of course, can afford if their employer
pays most of it. | think that is unworkable. And things that | have
seen where they have offered—for example, Blue Cross in Ohio of-
fered health insurance to people who lost their jobs {n Ohio. They
were offering them premiums of $100 & month. No one who is un-
employed can pay $100 a month for that kind of health insurance.
And it's not what they need.
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Senator Heinz, | think in an average kind of world where aver-
age people who are unemployed somehow have incomes of 200 per-
cent of the poverty lever, that works very well. That’s not the
actual distribution. And what do you do about the person who has
been unemployed for 8 or 6 months and literally has had to break °
their child’s piggybank in order to buy the groceries? Where do.
they get the money to buy the catastrophic insurance? How do
they handle the minor cost of a visit to a doctor’s office? How do
they handle the minor problem of spending $30 or $40 - for -some
antibiotics? ' :

Dr. SwarTz. That's a different question.

*Senator HeiNz. Because what to you is minor, to them is a catas-
trophe.

Dr. SwarTz. No. I'm arguing that if you are talking about cata-
strophic health insurance, I think you could have it matketed for
somewhere between $10 and $25 a month. And if you are talking
about people who have lost their jobs; along with the unemploy-
ment insurance benefits, I would offer some kind of subsidy to
them to buy this catastrophic health insurance because I think
that people ought to feel that they have contributed something also
to purchasing this health insurance. ‘

What I am arguing is that I think that if in the long ruff you
want them to have incentives to go and either develgp gifferent
skills, or get another job, that if you give them a lot of g@ishioning
underneath, they are not going to feel the pinch to &o/lget that job .
quite as rapidly. -

Senator Heinz. Well, that suggests to me a lit e Bit+that people
enjoy being sick. They don't.

Dr. SwaRTz. No. I'm not arguing that. ‘

Senator HEINZ. And there are plenty of other bills to pay without
having to pay health insurance bills, which are for the average
family today extraordinarily high especially if they have to pay
them on an individual basis because they are nct part of a group. If
y}(:u have ever tried to buy a policy for yourself, you should know
that.

Dr. SwarTz. I have. ’

Senator HeiNz. Then you know what I'm talking about. And it
geems, frankly, ludicrous to me for anyone to argue—that what you
xl:‘ed in order to drive people back to work is to make them so poor

at they are going to go on welfare. Now that’s the problem. The
problem is if you want to get somebody to be a nonreentrant into
the work force, all you need to do is get them to be poor enough so
they do get into the welfare cycle. And it's not that much fun being
on welfare.

But if you are on it long enough, it becomes habit. And it wili
puy your health care bills. It will get you by. My experience with
most of the people who have become unemployed, through no fault
of their own, who in normal times would be reemployed when the
recession was over, is that they want to work; they are seeking
work; they are not looking to be a ward of the State, but they have
serious problems.

Dr. Swartz. Well, that’s why I have argued that if you gave the
unemployed subsidies for buying catastrophic health insurance,

23




and when they are employed they pay all of the
leave them in a better psycﬁological state.

Senator HEINz. Who pays the subsidy?

Dr. SwaRTz. The Federal Government or the State go§ernment.

Senator HEINZ. Ohe last question, Mr. Chairman.

In all of these statistics here we focused, and I think appropriate-
ly so, on the unemployed, their families, their children.JWhat do
we know about lack of health care coverage for older Americans
aged 62 through 64? There are a lot of people who také early re-
tirement. ludeed, two-thirds of Americans at least up until very re-
cently—it is probably a year or two out of date now—retired and
claimed social security benefits prior to age 65. Medicare eligibilit
doesn’t begin at that age until the first day of the jnonth in whic
you turn 65. Now we are about to change that on the Senate floor
and make it the first day of the next month.

What do we know about the people who retire at age 62 or 63 or
before their 65th birthday? And what is their health insurance
status? How do they make out?

Dy. SwaRrTz. First of all I should say that that is not an area of
mYy own expertise,

enator HEINZ. Well, then maybe I shouldn’t ask. I don’t want to
agk you to get into an area that you don’t know.

Dr. SwaARTz. I can just observe as you have that there are a lot of

eople who are like that.

Senator HEINzZ. Any observations you have, I would appreciate.

Dr. Swartz. I think the first observation that I would make is
that if you said to me, describe someone who does not have health
Insurance, I would give three types of people. One is a person like
my babysitter who earns an income that is near poor but cannot
ser: that it is worth her money to pay $120 a month for some form
of lamily coverage. The second type is someone who is in their
early twenties and duesn’t have coverage through their parents’
policies, and again doesn’t see that there is a risk coming down the
road that they might want to have health insurance for. And the
third major type is someone who takes early retirement anywhere
between ages 59 and 64, who for whatever reason says I'm quitting
early and dorsn’t think about the ramifications of that decision,
and does not get to continue coverage through their former employ-
er.

Those are the three main bodies, if you want to think of them
that way, or type of people wib don’t have health insurance. And
they all have incomes in the near poor range.

Senator HEINz. In your statement you didn’t mention that last
group. Is that because their problem is not particularly serious?

Dr. Swartz. No, I didn't mention them because you can predict
whether or not someone has health insurance by and large on the
basis of their income. And if their income is near poor, that’s going
to tell you that the likelihood that they have health insurance is
below 50 percent. And then the next thing is, well, you want to
flesh them out a little bit. And I would give you those three exam-
ples of age and family characteristics.

Senator Heinz, Mr., Chairman, thank you very much.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you very much.

Dr. Swartz, thank you very much. We appreciate your testimony.
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Our next witnesses are a panel consisting cf Patricia Butler, staff
director of the Colorado Task Force on the Medically Indigent,
Boulder, Colo., on behalf of the National Governors' Association,
Alice Kitchen, project coordinator of the Kansas Women’s Equity
Action League in Shawnee Mission, Kans.; and the Honorable
Harvey Sloune, the mayor of Louisville, Ky., on behaif of the U.S.
Conference of Mayors. Harvey, welcome. It's a pleasure to have you
here today. And it’s a pleasure to have all of you as witnecsses.

You all are here because you have a special expertise in a gpecial
part of the country. And you also have the foresight in your com-
munities to be participating in an effort that we are just starting to
commence at the Federal level. So on behalf of the subcommittee
and the full committee let me express my appreciation to your
communities and the various individuals involved, the Governors
and mayors, the county supervisors, and so forth, who ccmmitted
themselves across the country, and particularly in your three
areas, to doing something about the problem we have been aware
of for a long time but have neglected much too long.

We will start with. the chairman’s indication that all of your
statements will be made a part of the record. You may read them,
summarize them or whatever.

We will start with Pat Butler. '

IMENT OF MS. PATRICIA BUTLER, STAFF DIRECTOR, COLO-
RMO TASK FORCE ON THE MEDICALLY INDIGENT, BOULDER,
‘0LO., ON BEHALF OF HON. RICHARD D. LAMM, GOVERNOR OF
THE STATE OF COLORADO, CHAIRMAN OF THE NATIONAL GOV-
JRNORS’ ASSOCIATION COMMITTEE ON HUMAN RESOURCES

Ms. ButLer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will make a brief pres-
entation out of my statement.

I have also submitted to the staff copies of our three volume
study. I hope that if you need more copies, we can make those
available. '

During 1983, I was privileged to direct a research project for a
task force that was convened by the Piton Foundation.in Denver to
examine the issue of Colorado’s medically indigent. We defined this
population as persons who are unable to afford needed medical
care because of poverty, lack of insurance or inadequate health in-
surance. Obviously, this definition can include middle-class families
with particularly high cost illnesses, especially if they are unin-
sured.

But our research focused on the poor because we know that as a
group they have worse health and greater problems of access to
health care. In 1983, we undertook about 12 different research ac-
tivities, the largest being a statewide inperson sample survey of the
poor and near poor in Colorado. And, we defined that population as
all'those persons under 150 percent of the poverty line.

We were trying to find out their health care needs, their health
care use, their insurance status. This morning, 1 would like to
share with you the major findings of that particular part of our
study.

We found that in Colorado over one-third of the poor are without
insurance. By insurance, we mean both the public programs of
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medicare and medicaid as well as private coverage. As you know,
medicaid covers somewhat fewer than 50 percent of the people
under the poverty line. We learned in Colorado that it only covers
about 25 percer:t of the population we surveyed, which is under 150
percent of poverty. That's because of low welfare levels, and also

" because of the categorical limitations that leave two -parent fami-

lies and individuals out of medicaid.

We found that 40 percent of our uninsured poor population are
children under 18. That's consistent with the ﬁndﬁn that Ms.
Schwartz shared witl. you a few minutes ago. To me, :?é most sur- -
prising thing we learned was that almost half of the Working pcor
are uninsuged, considering that 85 to 90 percent of the working
Americans of all income levels receive insurance through the work-
place. I was quite struck by our finding that only 54 percent of our
working poor population and about 40 percent of our poor popula-
tion are insured. That seems to me to raise some questions about
access to insurance coverage, in addition to its affordability.

We compared the poor with insurance to those without 1nsurance
because we were particularly concerned with the uninsured poor,
and wanted to determine whether they have a problem of access to
care in Colorado. And we learned that they do.

In spite of the fact that the uninsured and the insured poor

~ groups have similar health status, we found that the uninsured are

only one-half as likelv to have medical visits or hospital admissions
as the insured poor. They are also less likely to have a usual source
of care from which they can seek needed routine services.

When we looked at the uninsured poor who are sick, we found
that they are two-thirds as likely to see physicians when they need
to as are the insured poor who are sick.

Particularly at risk are pregnant women and children for whom
health care is demonstrably cost effective. The recommendations
that we have made to our State legislature, which I am not going
to go into this morning but are described in this study I have sub-
mitted to you, emphasize targeting pregnant women and children.

We also surveyed physicians and hospitals in the State, and
found that many physicians and hospitals in Colorado do provide
free or below cost care to the poor, althvugh the contributions vary
widely geographically and according to specialty.

But we believe that with the changes in tiird party payment
policies that have begun with medicare and we think are going to
continue through private insurance and medicaid, t*>uat these pro-
viders are going to be less able to render charity care in the future.
We therefore think that the problem of access and payment for
care for the poor and near poor is only going to hbecome more
severe.

One area of research that I don't think we were unfortunately
unable to examine very well, and it does need substantial further
examination, is the adequacy of current coverage. When we asked
whether people were insured or not, we were unable to find out

Just how comprehensive their coverage is. We do know that among

the working people in the State with somewhat higher incomes,
that insurance was fairly comprehensive at least last year. I think
that there may be changes in employer policies regarding adequacy
of coverage, as Ms. Swartz indicated in her testimony.
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But we really don't know about the adequacy of coverage for the
poor. And 1 think tt ¢ we can supmise that at least some people
who believe that thcy have health insurance actually have inad-
equate protection, such as those hospital indemnity policies that
pay $10 a day. As much as this area needs examination, we were
unable to develop adequate information on this issue.

There are two important points that the subcommittee should
draw from the Colorado study. The first is that although I would
not suggest that Colerado is necessarily representative of the
Nation with respect to its distribution of the poor and uninsured,
our findings de confirm the national data that the poor are much
more likely to be uninsured by either public or private programs,
and that there is a considerable disparity in access to health care
between the 'nsured and the uninsured poor. And I'm sure that
those findings, since those have been drawn from national data, at
tne Federal level, would also be true in other States. Colorado
simply exemplifies the dimension of the problem.

My second point is the importance of accurate data for policy-
makers. As far as I can tell, our State survey is unique. We think
that it’s a model of comprehensive and methodologically sound
data collection. It was done very carefully. We feel quite confident
in the statistics that we have developed.

Other States have not attempted this kind of data collection,
partly because it's very expensive. The Piton Foundation was quite
generous in supporting it. But I do know that other States are in-
terested in this problem. I don’t think that the national data that
have been developed so far can rrovide a State-by-State picture be-
cause the size of samples are inadequate to draw conclusions about
individual States. - ,

Since I think the responsibility for health care for the uninsured
poor is going to remain primarily a State and local responsibility in
the future, I hope that this subcommittee could support national
funding for data collection in at least a sample of half a dozen
States throughout the country to flush out this picture in various
other places, as we have been able to do in Colorado.

S.nce beginning to work on this project last year, I have been
coi.tacted by at least eight different States that are now beginning
to look at their programs for the uninsured poor.

Senator DURENBERGER. That's because I told them about it.

Ms. ButLer. Good.

A number of them are interested in the kind of work that we .
have been able to do. But they have been unable to attempt this
particularly ambitious research approach, Obviously, the reason
that they are interested is a combination of economic realities. The
decline in Federal health care funds, the recession, and continuing
double digit medical care inflation makes health care less afford-
cble to consumers and makes it more difficult for governments and
nrivate providers to render such care.

I'm very pleased that the subcommittee is interested in helping
State and local governments wrestle with this complicated and
thorny issue. And I will be happy to share our research, our policy
deliberations and our recommendations with you. .

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you very much.

[The prepared written statement of Ms. Butler follows:]
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1 appreciate the opportunity to speak at the Subcommit-
tee's April 27 hearing on the scope of the medically indigent
problem throughout the United States. Your Subcommittee's inter-
est is timely, since over the last year, many states have begun
to examine the ways in which health care for the uninsured poor
is financed and delivered. I spent 1983 directing a study on
this 1issue in Colonrado for the Colorado Task Force on the Medi~-
cally Indigent, supported by the Piton Foundation in Denver. Our
research provides a comprehensive picture of the uninsured poor
in Colorado, their health care needs, providers of care to them,
and the manner in which their care is currently financed. Thi-.
information is the most complete currently available in any state
on this "hidden" population. Other states' experience may J.f~-
fer, but Colorado's data suggest the dimensions of the problem
nationwide and should be helpful to federal as well asg state
policy makers. I have submitted the 3 volumes of our report for
the subcommittee's information. My testimony briefly summarizes
our findings about Colorado's medically indigent and compares
Colorado's experience with national data. The report includes
detailed recommendations to the Colorado state legislature for
addressing the problems that the Task Force identified. We would
be pleased to discuss those at the future subcommittee hearings
on solutions to the needs of the uninsured poor.

A. THE MEDICALLY INDIGENT PROBLEM

The Colorado Task Force defined the term "medically
indigent* as "persons unable to afford needed health care
because of poverty, lack of insurance, or inadequate insurance."
This population includes middle income persons, who may be
devastated by a catastrophic illnesa, such aus the birth of a
premature infant, especially if they are uninsured or if their
insurance coverage is minimal. But our research focussed on the
poor because we know that as a group, tiley have worse health and
greater difficulty in obtaining access to needed health care.(l)
Despite considerable imp-ovement due to publicly funded programs,
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accass and haalth status of the poor throughout the United States
continue to lag behind those of higher income groups. Rates of
infant mortality, chronic conditions, and disability days are
much higher for the poor, while their 1life expectancies are
shorter. We examined most closely the uninsured poor, deemed to
be at the greatest risk of medical indigency.

The medically indigent are a problem for state and
local government for several reasons, = As Your Subcommittee well
knows, the Medicaid program does not cover many of the poor.
Because Oof Medicaid's categorical requirements and its welfare-
related income limits, it has been estimated to cover fewer than
half the persons under the federal poverty line. State and local
governments have provided health care to these goor who fall
between the cracks, but such programs vary tremendously around
the country aad have been strained in recent years due to: 1) the
recession, which increased the numbers of poor while limiting
governments' ability to raise revenue; 2) the declines in feder-
ally funded poverty health care programs, often designed to serve
this population; and 3} the continuing medical care inflation,
which makes health care increasingly unaffordable to consumers
while decreasing governments' and providers' ability to absorb
costs of charity care, Public hospitals are especially squeezed
by tight budgets and increased demand for service.

State and local health care progrzm for the uninsured
poor raise several problems. Our research has shown that in most
states these programs are a fragmented patchwork; their financing
burdens are unevenly distributed among providers and among local
governments; and care is often not provided in cost-effective
settings or at appropriate, early times. Furthermore, since hos-
pitals that do provide charity care must finance it primarily by
raising charges to insurers and private patients, their genero-
sity places them at a competitive disadvantage with those hospi-
tals rendering little or no uncompensated care.

B. WHO ARE THE POOR AND UNINSURED?

For purposes of our discussion, "insurance” includes
both public coverage, such as Medicare and Medicaid, and private
insurance, provided by Blue Cross or commercial carriers,

Nationally about 10% to 12% of all Americans lacked health insur-
ance in 1977.(2) In 1982 about 20% of poor adults were uninsured
compared to 5% of higher income adults.(3) In Colorado, we
surveyed the state's poor and near poo: at or below 1508 of the
poverty line, which constitutes about 20% of the total state
population. Wwe learned that in 1983 36% of the poor < lults and
38% of all the poor were uninsured at the time of the
interview. (4)

Insurance status changes over the course of a year. In
1977 nationally 8% of the total population were always uninsured,
while about 7% more were insured part of the year. That 1is, 15%
were uninsured for at least part of the year. Among Colorado's
poor, 2Y% were uninsured during all of the previous year, and 16%
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mo. e were insured durlng part of that year, a total of 46% unin-
sured part of the year. [t is often suggested that the uninsured
poor are a fluid group that constantly changes and would be
difficult to care for through, for i. ‘tance, organized -~roviders.
Yet these data show that there is a relatively stable and rou-
tinely uninsured population.

Insurance status is important because the wuninsured
poor use fewer health services than the insured goor and have the
yreatest problems Ln obtalnlng access to the hea care delivery
system, desplte almiiar health status. Colorado's statewlde
Reaith survey of the poor confirmed these general national find~
ings. We learned that the uninsured poor are only about half as
likely to have physician visits or hospital «dmissions as the
insured poor, despite similar health status. The uninsured poor
who have experienced one of a series »f illnesses or disability
conditions reported being less able to see physicians when they
feel they need to do jo. And the uninsured ponr are less likely
to have a "usual source of health care" than the insured poor.(5)

Examining the character.?'ics of the uninsured poor
revealed both predictable and unexpected results. Blacks and
Hispanics are more likely than Whites to be uninsured. Persons
an farm or blue collar jobs are more likely to be uninsured than
those in service or white collar jobs. Because of Medicare, less
than 2.5% of the elderly lack insurance (although it may not
cover all their needs). But over 40% of the uninsured are chil-
dren under 18 and another 14% are persons aged 19 to 24. A most
surprising finding was the extent to which the working poor are
not insured.(6) About 40% of the poor are employed, but only 54%
of them are insurea. Thus, while 85% to 90% of working Americans
receive their insurance through their workplaces,(7) only about
half of (olorado's working poor do so. This may not reprrsent
overall national experience among the poor, since wolorado has
relatively more small and non-union employers than many other
states.

We were unable to learn much about the adequacy of the
private insurance that the poor carry. We know that it is not
always sufficient to protect them against costly illness. While
a mediocre insurance policy may provide access to the  health
system, it will leave the subscriber with out-of~pocket costs
that they cannot afford, which become bad debt for providers.

About 86% of persons above 150% of poverty in the state
are insired. We looked briefly at the adequacy of insurance among
the state's working popylation covered by large insurance
carriers. Tested against a standard of adequate benefits and out-
of- pocket cost sharing, we determined that 80% of the carriers
that insure over 1/3 of the state's residents protect them
against catastrophic medical bills.(8) But some state residents
do  experience such high cost illness: 1981 state income tax
records  revealed that about 2% of all taxpaying households had
medical bllls exceeding 2%5% of their incomes; moderate and lower
income taxpaying families reportec¢ more such catastrophic medical
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C. PROVIDSRS OF CARE TO THE UNINSURED POOR

A survey of just under 3000 office~based physicians in
the state showed that about 3/4 of them reported providing some
free nr discounted care to patients in 1982 (excluding bad debts,
courtesy cire, or contractual allowances). This result coincides
with our survey finding that over 60% of the state's poor
routinely secks its care from physicians' offices. Over half of
the responding physicians reported seeing between . and 5 percent
of their patients for no charge. Forty percent reported Seeing
an additional 1 to 5 percent at & reduced rate. {10)

Charity care among the state's 82 acute general
hospitals varied widely. About 1/3 of them have Hill-Burton
obligations, most of which expire over the coming decade. 25
hospitals participate 4in the ctate's "Medically Indigent"
program, which partially pays for the poor. 37 hospitals,
including some of the Hill~Burton and Medically Indigent Program
providers, participate in a state-funded program paying for low
risk deliveries for poor wWomen in community, non-Denver
hospitals.

We determined chat overall the state's hospitals have
been doing reasonably well financially in recent years. But many
rural hospitals are small, subject to wide variations in
occupancy and debt collection, and not financially secure.
pDeductions for bad debt Flus charity care averaged 6.6% of gross
patient revenues for Colorado hospitals in 1982, The dgreatest
proportion of this charity care was provided by the state's two
large public institutions, Denver General and University of
colorado Hospital, Excluding them, our analyses showed that
small, rural hospitals had greater charity care and bad debt
burdens than their larger urban counterparts, (11)

D. FPINANCING AND DELIVERY OF CARE TO THE UNINSURED POOR

1t is very difficult to categorize the numerous
approaches that state and local governments use in financing
their programs of care to the medically indigent. Many, such as
Nebraska and Washington, provide eligibility for medical care
tnrough their General Assistance welfare programs. Others, such
as counties in California and Texas, operate public hospitals or

clinics., Others offer cateqorical pregrams for certain diseases
ot conditions, such as maternity care (Connecticut), dentures
{Maine), or emergency services (Pennsylvania). Maine, Alaska,

and Rhode Island have catastrophic health 1insurance programs.
Other states support the charity care of hospitals cither through
a hospital rate- or revenue-setting system (Maryland, Massachu-
netts, New Jersey, New York) or through direct subsidies
{Colorado} .

1 will briefly describe Colorado's program. For ten
years tne state has been appropriating a modest sum  {(currently
about $35 million) as partial support for hospital charity care.
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25 hospitals participate in 1984, But 90% of the funds are
designated by statute to the two large public hospitals located
in Denver, so very little monery is available for the outlying
hospitals, which in 1983 received 30% of their costs of caring
for this population. Costs not paid by the state are shifted to
other nayers. In 1983 the program served about 75,000 people,
primarily children and women of childbearing age. Notable prob-
lem- with te state's Medically Indigent Program are: its corienta-
tion toward hospital care (2 clinics participete, but physicians
cannot do so), its emphasis on emergency and acute care rather
than preventive care, its low reimbursement rate, and its dispro-
portionate funding to the two Denver public hospitals. ¢

E. CONCLUSION

In general, the Task Force found that the uninsured
poor, especially those in poor health, have less access to health L)
care than the insured poor or their higher income counterparts.
Furthermore, changes in public and private reimbursement for
health care is diminishing the capacity of providers to render
free or discounted care to the medically indigent. Public
hospitals are particularly hard hit by budget 1limits and
increased demand for services.

Health care financing in the United States is 1in
transition, and its changes will profoundly affect availability
of health care for the poor. Because health care costs continue
to rise faster than general inflation all levels of government
are attempting to reduce their health care costs. D.R.G.'s, for
instance, will limit revenues to some hospitals previously avail-
able for charity care and may become the reimbursement model for
insurers and Medicaid programs, further limiting the possibility
to shift costs of uncompensated care to other payers.

Concern over the costs of new sophisticated life-saving
and life-prolonging technology will raise the issue of rationing
health care and will certainly have an impact on the poor. While
the Task Force could not predict the future, it acknowledged the
importance of continuing to examine the problem of medical indi=-
gency during the coming, volatile years.

Most state and local governments are reluctant to raise
taxes to support health care for the 1indigent. The Colorado
legislature has reristed the Task Force's recommendations to
increase state gspending on these programs, saying that health
care costs are out of control and that the state should not spend
more dollars on an inefficient, voracious system. State and
local governments must decide who is respons.ble to finance and |
deliver care to the poor in the most cost effective manner. There
will be an ongoing need to balance often competing interests of !
the health care needs of the poor, burdens on health care :
providers, limited public dollars, and the value that society '
places on a healthy, productive population.
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Senator DurkNsERGER. Before we go to the next witness I want
to make an observation in case anybody is listening outside of this
room. It may or may not be unique in Colorado, but at least you
have a Governor who cares. That's my personal observation. You
have bipartisan legislative leadership that cares about the issue.
You have an employer and a philanthropic community that is con-
cerned about the issue and willing to invest time, staff expertise
and money into doing something about it. And, obviously, you have
a population that is concerned.

Now I would assu.ae we ought to be able to say that about every
one of the 50 Siotes, that every Governor cares, and, hopefully,
every legislator does. And we keep reforming the foundation tax
advantages so there ought to be plenty of .foundation money
around. And I hope that more of the States are coming to see what
you are doing because I think you have gotten a good start on the
project. It is not impossible. It doesn’t have to be unique to Colora-
do. Anybody can do it if they care enough. Would you agree with

“ that?

Ms. BuTrLer. Absolutely. I mast say however, that so far we have
been unsuccessful in getting the legislature to adopt any of the rec-
ommendations that the tack force has come up with. But we also
haven’t given up on that yet. '

Ser;ator DURENBERGER. Are they still participating in the task
force?

Ms. ButLer. Well, the task force technically terminated existence
when the report was published in February. Those particular legis-
lators were not as interested as I think other members of the legis-
lature are. :

Senator DURENBERGER. I'm glad you elaborated on that.

X Alice Kitchen from Shawnee Mission, Kans. Thank you for being
ere.

STATEMENT OF MS. ALICE KITCHEN, PROJECT COORDINATOR,
KANSAS WOMEN'S EQUITY ACTION LEAGUE, SHAWNEE MIS-
SION, KANS.

Ms. KitcHEN. Thank you for inviting me to appear before the
committee today. I am the project coordinator for the Kansas
Women’s Equity Action League. Our project is an outgrowth of 2
years of our work with women and our legislature to improve the
circumstances for mid-life women who are without medical insur-
ance. And I'm pleased to tell you that on April 6 the Governogmedd
sign into law a bill that mandates continuation of benefits for 6
months for a former dependent, and their children.

Our efforts have been combined closely with the National Older
Women's League, the National Women's Equity Action League,
and the Kansas Department on Aging.

My purpose here today is to share with you some data that we
have and some perspectives that we have concluded about these
problems, Essentially, we are talking about twe things—access and
affordability.

Our target group you know. And they are mid-life women be-
tween 45 and 65 years of age. And we look primarily at those that
were former dependents.
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The charncteristies of our particular group that we studied were
that they were not in the work force, or if they did work part time,
they were in low paying jobs that offered no health benefits.

They were primarily women who were dependent on their
worker spouse for access to medical coverage. And many of them
were widows who may have not known about their conversion
rights or if’ they knew about them, they did not exercise them in
time or know about them within the 31-day limitation to seek and
find comparable coverage at an affordable rate.

The most significantly hurt group is that of divorced women.
And as their numbers are increasing so are their problems. And
they have great difficulty in getting medical insurance since the
courts do not have jurisdiction over the settlement regarding
health care. That is often left out and not provided for.

Kssentially our approach has been to look at the data and related
indicators and to ask Kansas women to write to us about their per-
sonal experiences. To give you a picture of the group, we have in-
cluded several graphs that you have for your review. And pext I
have indicated in tEle testimony the scope of the problems from the
total population and the percent of those that are uninsured based
on 1981 data so you know that it is understated.

From there we narrowed the information and reviewed the data,
and we found something that I think is very startling and signifi-
cant for you. We found that one in five women in Kansas aged 45
to 65 is faced with the problem of no medical insurance. And then I
have broken that down for how that relates to the total population
in the raw numbers, and then compared California, and given you
the national percent and raw numbers about medical insurance.

In addition to the data, we asked the women about their circum-
stances and they told us some things. And the common thread that
we found in their stories to us in their letters were that most of
them were under $10,000 in their annual income; they were gener-
ally between 55 and 6 years or age; and although they had experi-
enced a change in marital status, it wasn't recent. They were still
experiencing the consequences of that change. And were having
difficulty in getting coverage or had no coverage at all.

Next we found that the main problem they experienced was cost.
I know that’s not surprising.

The next problem in the ranking was the reduction of benefits.
And then after that, we found that timely notification was an area
of considerable trouble and concern for them.

And although we didn't ask them to tell us, many of them did
indicate that they currently had no medical insurance coverage.
Again we looked at the date and we looked for long-tern implica-
tions. We took the group and we did a forecast of the population as
it would go into the year 2010. And you will note that in the year
1990 there will be a decrease in this population group. And then by
the year 2000 and 2010, there will be an alarmingly large number
of people in this categdfy who could experience this problem.

With all this said, we listed the problems and some of the rea-
sons behind the problems. We identified cost, access, preexisting
conditions. age ratings, age differential, part-time employment, in-
surer. bankruptcy, empioyer termination of group plan, medicare,
and self insuring as those arcas that do cause the difficulties that
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thiy group experiences. I won't go into great detail, but I think that
the cost —I have explained how different States have some provi-
sions to handle this. They are conversion and continuation. And
given that not all States have those benefits, you can see that there
is no basic standard that you can expect across the country that
will take care of this problem.

Access—former dependents may not find out about their conver-
sion rights. Some of them told us they were confused and were
apologetic because they didn’t know. And if you have ever read an
insurance policy, you would understand that it is hard for the aver-.
age member to understand what they are really sayini.

Notification doesn’t always happen either, even though it was
mandated in previous legislation. lI)t does not always happen. And if
it doesn’t happen in a timely manner, you only have 31 days, it's
very difficult to expect that t{\ey could get it.

So this leaves the dependent without adequate time during a
very stressful period to make complicated decisions. We are talking
about people experiencing divorce, death, retirement of a spouse,
disablement of a spouse. Those are the kind of things that we are
expecting people to make good decisions and go out and find insur-
ance. And I think you can appreciate the difficulty there.

The next item is preexisting conditions. And the difficulty there
is, the insurers feel that this particular group, when they changed
their status with the group, all of a sudden become a high risk
group. Now mind you, these people have been a part of the group
for a long time, but all of a sudden because of their change in mari-
tal status, they become high risk. And this phenomenon is called in
the insurance industry adverse selection. However, I suggest to you
that the insurance companies own actuarial tables do not support
this. And I have included an actuarial table that I have circled
mid-life women’s rates, and you take the same information and go
across the chart, and you will see that mid-life men rates are
higher.

Next is age rating. Most insurance companies in Kansas except
Blue Cross/Blue Shield age rate. This practice causes the older citi-
zens to pay higher premiums—medicare supplement—at a point in
their life when their income is shrinking.

Another one—age differential, which is not something we can do
a lot ahout. That refers to the practice of men marrving women
younger than themselves. And that could result in no medical cov-
erage for the spouse when the worker spouse retires and becomes
eligible for medicare. And this doesn’t even deal with the problem
that was referred to earlier of the worker who retires early.

Part-time employment. I think that is self-evident that depend-
ents as well as single workers in part-time, low-paying jobs usually
do not have access to health care.

Insurer bankruptcy and employer termination of greup plans. A
number of people told us that tﬁis is why they had no coverage.
They felt helpless. They felt that they were caught in circum-
stances they could do little about.

Next is medicare age. This is currently not a problem. However,
if the recommendation of the Social @ecurity Advisory Council is
implemented, and the age is raised 65 to 68, we could see a
further widening of the gap of those wMout medical insurance. So
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I would suggest that that would be something that you would want
to look very carefully at.

Next and perhaps the most significant area is self-insuring. The
Employee Retirement Income Security Act [ERISA] of 1974 has in
its legislation a title that covers emp{o
fits. And this section spells out administrative procedures for fiscal
matters, reporting and disclosure practices for self-insured. And be-
cause the self-insured medical plans, those that fall under the juris-
diction of ERISA, have minimal standards, and many employers
are now choosing for that reason to self-insure, an then they,
therefore, escape the scrutiny of State insurance commissioners.

Other reasons that companies do this is that they avoid the State
premium tax, and regulations. .

Under this regulatory vacuum of ERISA, compaunies can write
plans that do not cover certain medical conditions. And, thereby,
exclude coverage that has been deemed necessary and humane by
many State insurance commissioners.

Recommendations. From all of those, barriers that effect health
care, there are several that I think are within your jurisdiction.
Many, although, are not. One of the obstacles that was inadvertent-
ly created with the inclusion of the title on health care plans in the

RISA legislation is the one that I think may fit very appropriate-
ly in your jurisdiction.

This giant loophole in the regulation of healtly insurance plans
made it more attractive, as I said, for the companies, and it became
less expensive for them to self-insure.

This erosion to ERISA also served to allow companies to covertly
avoid State premium taxes and regulations. According to a Califor-
nia pension consultant to the California assembly, he estates that
50 percent of health plans today are not under the State regula-
tions.

This suggests that you may want to reexamine this section of
ERISA, and you may want to strengthen or add standards, regula-
tions, to this legislation, which will return insurers to a measure of
health care protection that was previously achieved by the State
and at the State level.

You could, for example, amend ERISA to end the preemption for
self-insured or another way you could do it is you could add to the
health coverage section of the ERISA standards and regulations, to
upgrade the level of protection. This would require probably addi-
tional staff for the Department of Labor so that they could ade-
quately monitor and regulate that mandate.

My second recommendation is to study carefully the conse-
quences of change in the medicare age change up to (8. And it is
conceivable that making that change would cause more harm done
tojindividuals than it would solve the problems.

h} conclusion, women in mid-life years have si(fniﬁcant problems,
as 1 have listed in my testimony. These problems are basically
access to affordable coverage. These barriers have been further
complicated by the ERISA legislation and could be in the future
compounded by the change in the medicare age.

Mid-life women, | suggest, are particularly vulnerable for reasons
related to their role as wives, mothers, and homemakers. For this
group to be excluded from health coverage is unconscionable. In

yee fringe and health bene- -
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our medical economy, according to Fran Lenoard of the Older
Women's League, no health care coverage means no medical care.
We of the Kansas WEAL project are grateful for your interest
' and for your exploration of these problems. Your consideration and
/ scrutiny of the barriers will make it possible to develop good, sound
social policy in this area.
Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you ve: ' much.
[The prepared written statement of Ms. Butler follows:]
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Senttor Murenherger and Cor-ittee Members:

Thank you for inviting me to appear before your Committee today, .My name
i3 Alice Kitchen, volunteer Project Coordinatovr for the Kansas Women's Equity
Acticn League. Our prcject Is an outgrowth of two years of work by Kansas
w ¢u to improve the circuastances for mid-life women who are without medical
{reurance. Our Steering Cormittee is made up of women in ten cities from
4. 1 us Fansas. Our efforts have been combined closely with those of the
Vanional older Women's league, the Narional women's Equity Aetic~ League,
tre Fansas Departsent on Aging, and manr'oi our Kansas 5\ate_legislators.

“ ourpese here todav {s te provide sou with some data and.perspect1Ve
c- ehe jroblers. In briet, mest of the problems concerning coverage relate
oUW Ared s,

o lack of access

o la:e 0 aftferdable coverage

e taraet 0f oar elTforte is mid-1ife wemen, between 45 and 65 vears *'ith-

et medical coverage, -
tharacteristics of this eroup of women are;

o thew are geperally not in the wetk force, ot thev work part tinme in
low pating jobs that offer no health renefits.

e thew are wozen who depend on thelr worker spouse for access to
medizal coverage,

e if thev are widows, they mav not have known about thelr conversion
righte, or if thew knew, qid net have time (31 days) to secure indi-
vidnal coverase at a comparable vate.

e it thew are divorced, and the purber is increasing, thev may not have

— received medical insurance as a part of the divorce settlement.(See

attachment A)
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Our approach to thin {mwne has heen to:
e Jook at the data and related indicators, and

e ask women to write to us about their experience.

To give you a picture of the group we are talking about, we have in-

éluded several graphs that {llustrate our points, (See attachments A & B)

First, let me give‘tﬁe overview of the total populstion. According
to the 1981 survey completed by the Plan~ing & Evaluation Division of Health

4 Human Services, the breakdown is, as follows:
*

6.4% have no medical insurance

62.3% have group coverage

10.8% have individual policies ‘ &
6.5% have Medicaid

14.0% have Medicare or public health services L

Then, narrowing this information and reviewing the data from several
directioas we have been able to estimate the number of women in the mid-1life

vears vh  have po medical insurance. We found that one in five women in

Fansas between 4% and 65 is faced with the problem of no medical insurance.

This group represents 19.4% (154,293) of the total population of women in
Kansas. Based on the same formula, 19.2% (500,000) women in California fall
in this cateyor.  Natdonally, in all age groups, 21,5 million people are

without medical insurance,

In addition to the data, we asked women in these circumstances across
Far.as te write and tell us their experiences. We found some common threads.
Most of the women: "

® had less than 510,000 anpual income.

e were between 55 and 65, and although their change in marital status
wis not recent, thev were still experiencing the consequences of no
coveraye or inadequate coverage.

o found cost to be the main deterrent. This was followed by reduction
in benefits and lack of timely notification.

e {ndicated that thev currently are without coverage.
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Agsin we looked at the dsts to determine if this problem had loug
term future implicarions. (See attachment B.) The information tells us .
that this mid-1ife group will level off and decrease in 1990. Then, how-
ever, we see a aignificant increase in the year 2000, followed by an’
alarming jump going into 2010.

Having identified the target group, their characteristics, and the
scope of the problem, 'I would like to comment on the obstacles that pre-
vent this group from acquiring or maintaining coverage. The barriers we
have idenitified are:

1. COST. Plans available to former dependents and their children
generally are much wore expensive than their previous group
coverage. In continuation rates the dependent pays the group
rate (both the employer and the employee portion}, and in
‘conversion rates, the premium is usually double the group
rate. (See attachment B.) Individual rates may be less
expensive but are often difficult to acquire, do not pro-
vide comparable coverage, and may exclude various medical
conditions. Only continuation rates provide the same scope
of coverage. Usualiy the other plans have high deductible, |
high costs, and minimal benefits.

. ACCESS. Former dependents may or may not find out about their con-
verajon rights. If the state has a continuation or u con-
version privilege, there is a time limit. Notification of
the former dependents does not always happen or happen in
a timely manner. This leaves the dependent without adequate
time during a very stressful period to make complicated
decisions.

3. PRE-EXISTING CONDITION. Trying to secure health covi-rage with a
pie-existing condition is like sending a youngster to school

with chicken pox--they don't want the child in the group.
Insurers argue that this adds an additional risk to an already
high risk group. This phenomenon is called "adverse selection.”
llowever, 1 suggest to you that the Lnsurance companies' own

actuarial tables do not support this concept. (See attachment B.)
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4. AGE RATING. Most insurance cowpanies except Blue Cross/Blue Shield
in Kansas age rate. This practice causes older citizens to pay
higher premiums at a point in their 1ives when their income 1s

, shrinking. .

5. AGF DIFFERENTIAL. The practice of men marrying women younger than
themselves can result in no medical coverage for the spouse when
the worker spouse retires and becomes eligible for Medicare.

6. PART TIME FMPLOYMEN. Dependents as well ae single workers employed in <
part time low paying.jobs usually have no access to health
benefits. Ty

7. INSURER BANKRUPTCY OR EMPLOYER TERMINATION OF GROUP PLAy-' This problem

affects all formerly insured members in'a critical way. There is

little recourse for these members; however, according to the Kansas
Insurance Commission office, companies under the jurisdiction of
Chapter 1] may eventually pay off the claims they owe.

8. MEDICARE AGE. This is not currently a problem. However, if the
recommendation of the Social Security Advisory Council i{s imple-
mented and the age is raised from 65 to 68, we will see a further
widening of the gap for those without medical insurance.

9, SKLF INSURING., The Employee Retirement Income Security Act, ERISA, has
in Its leginlation a title that covers emplovee fringe and health
benefits. This saection spells out sdministrative procedures for
fiscal matters, reporting and disclosure practices for self-insured
plans. Because these aelf;insured medical plans that fall under
the jurisdiction of the ERISA law have minimal standards, mnany em-
plovers are now choosing to self-insure, thereby escaping the
scrutiny of the State Insurance Commiskioner. Other reasons com=
panies self-{ingure are to avoid state premiur tax and regulations.,
Dader the regulatory vacuum of ERISA, companies can write plans
that do not cover certain medical conditions, thereby excluding
coverage that has been deemed necessary and humane by many state /

ingurance comrissions.

O
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Many of the barriers to health care that 1 have mentioned fall under state
regulations. The causes of some of these obstacles are, however, within your
jurisdiction, Oée of these obstacles was 1lnadvertently created with the in-
clusion of the Title on health care plans in the ERISA legislation. This glant
leopaola {n tte regnlation of health insurance plans made it morve attractive
and less expensive for companies to seli-insure. This erosion to ERISA .also
served tu allow campanies to covertly avold state preniums and regulations.

The Pension Plan Consultant to the California Assembly estimates that 507 of
the health plans today are not under state regulation, This suggests that you
may want to reexamine this section in the ERISA legislation. Strengthening

¢ or adding standarcs and regulations to this legislation will return insurers to
a moasure o! health care prot.ction that was prteoualv achieved at the state
ldewel,

W second recommendaticn is to study carefully the consequences of chang-
{nx the Medicare age to 68, It is conceivable that the proposed galns
wili be cutweiyhed by the harn done to individuals by widening the gap ti1l the

time thev are Medicare-eligible.

In con: busi ., wonen in their oid-1ife years have significant problenms
related to heleh tnnarance,  These problems are basically...access to afford-
able «ovetaee.  Snese barriere have been further complicated by the ERISA
levictatd o and coculd be compe nded by changdng the Medicare age. Mid-

Tite wons ate particalarly valnerable for reasens related to their roles as
wives, mothers, and homenakers. tor (his'gvnup to be excluded from health
coverave i oun ans. fonable "ln6 our medical econom.", according to Frin
Lenard of the Olier We -'n's League, “no health roverage means no medical
care,”

Wo0f the Faneaw WIS project are prateful for veur interest and explora-
tion of theer provlems,  Your consideration and scrutiny of the barrfers will

mare prossit le the develepment of good soctal policy in this area.
.

» wldv/ B
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STATEMENT OF HON. HARVEY SLCANE, M.D., MAYOR OF LOUIS-
VILLE, RY., ON BEHALF OF THE U.S. CONFERENCE OF MAYORS,
WASHINGTON, D.C.

Senator DURENBERGER Dr. Sloane, welcome. It's a pleasure to
have you here.

Dr. SLoANE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. On behalf of the Confer-
ence of Mayors let me say that we certainly appreciate that you
are holding these hearings. We know of your interest in delivering
health care to everybody, particularly the medically indigent.

As you know, I'm in' my second term as mayor of Louisville. I'm
also a physician. I've set up public health clinics in eastern Ken-
tucky and also in Louisville so I'm personally and professionally
very much concerned about health care delivery to our economical-
ly disadvantaged.

Mayors are in a unique position of representing health interests
of consumers, providers, and employers. The health interest of one
group of consumers, the economically disadvantaged, are particu-
larly compelling. Who are these people? .

- We believe they are the uninsured and the underinsured, as the
previous speakers have mentioned. According to a study on the
subject by the Robert Wond Johnson Foundation, it’s made up of 21,
million adults and 7 million children. Included are people who are
on medicaid, for whom coverage is incomplete the elderly women
and children and the disabled; the working poor who may not qual-
ify for medicaid but cannot afford private insurance and self-pay-
ment for care; and a new category that you have talked about, and
those who have recently lost their jobs and health benefits at-
tached to those jobs—the new poor. '

Let me just discuss new poor a moment. In cities across the coun-
try, we are seeing people who are losing their jobs, exhausting
their unemployment benefits, and losing their homes. These people
are coming to health and human service agencies for the first time.
And it's difficult for many people to do so. _

Human service agencies in Evanston, Ill., reported to the Confer-
ence of Mayors that they have been presented with serious prob-
lems of psychological distress, alcoholism, and even violent behav-
ior among those unable to cope with having to seek help from local
agencies.

Many many have no home, and haven’t had a home for a long
while. These are the liomeless, people referred to as bums, bag
ladies, derelicts. In Louisville street people have increased fourfold
in the last 3 years. I've been visiting missions and shelters over the
last months and have gotten this information personally.

Some of the long-term homeless are deinstitutionalized people. In
1965, there were approximately 560,000 mentally ill persons in
public psychiatric hospitals in this country. Today, because of Fed-
eral and State action, and court decision, the patient population
has shrunk to about 125,000. We estimate that there are currently
over 1 million chronically mental ill people living in communities,
many of whom are homeless requiring a variety of health and
social services.

46
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All of the people we have been speaking about—the uninsured
and the underinsured—come to us, to the cities, for health care
that, in some measure, they cannot afford.

T(l;ough we may not be able to afford to provide it, we must and
we do.

A community in your home State, Senator, Bloomington, a small
community with an annual budget of $1 million, in 1980 gave a full
10 percent of their total budget, $100,000 of local tax money to pro-
vide health services to low-income people. o

Although there is a compelling nee(s) for more funding for health
services, this must be coupled with some system design changes of
the present method of health delivery. And in Louisville and ouner
cities, let me share some of the things that are going on.

As you know, in Louisville we have had a very significant agree-
ment between a private hospital corporation, Humana, with the
university hospital to operate the hospital, which has b histori-
cally providing indigent care to Louisville. As part of the unique
agreement between the city, county, and State governments and
the University of Lauisville, the Humana Corp. is now providing
unlimited health care to indigents at the Humana Hospital Univer-
sitiy, which is also the university teachini hospital.

n the first year of the agreement, the private corporation ex-
tended care valued at $6 million beyond contributions of the three
governments. They expect to see that reduced in the future by al-
ternate delivery systems of outpatient care.

Through this involvement of the private sector in indigent care,
a greater level of health care has geen brought to the poor who
need it most. This has been very iimely since the cost of hospital
care has increased 61 percent the past 3 years, while the Govern-
ment funding contribution has only been able to increase 41 per-
cent.

Second, another local initiative designed to provide greater
health care through the partnership of the private sector is
ACCESS, a primary health care center affilitated with the univer-
sity hospital. The center is treating 120 patients a day, many of
whom are being spared a costly visit to the hospital by early outpa-
tient care. More of these centers will be create(f

Just this last week in Kentucky, the Kentucky Medical Society
and the Kentucky Hospital Association endorsed a set of proposals
urging more voluntary care for the indigent. In all, there are 26
proposals developed by a citizen’s committee, Kentucky Held
Access Committee, which could lead to greater health care for the

~ needy .t little or not cost to the Government.

One . the proposals endorsed by the private associations would
be the establishment of a hotline fo link patients who can’t afford
medical care with physicians and hospitals participating in the pro-
gram.

Another approach, the medicaid capitation system, offers an ex-
erimental capitation program for AFlI))C recipients and their fami-
ios. With medicaid capitation. patients are assigned to one physi-

cian who is responsible for the care of the patient for a predeter-
mined amount of money. -

Two service areas that need specia! attention are outpatient care
and pharmaceutical supplies. There is no centralized approach to

4%
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improving these areas, which are critical to an individual’s well-
being. Local churches are trying to fill the need of providing for
drugs to needy patients, but this demand has overwhelmed their
resources, ' -

Cities are not simply appealing for Federal funds for health care
with outstretched hands. We are launching our own initiatives,
often with local funds. But these initiatives are not enough to offset
increasing demands for health care. An example of the increased
demand for.gervices is demonstrated by the increased amount of
uncompensated care dgivcsm by hospitals in Kentucky. These hospi-
tals in 1979 delivered $123 million in uncompensated health care,
which increased to $231 million in 1982. That's a 55-percent in-
crease in just 3 years. - '

Where do we go from here? First, please, no further reduction in
health gervice dollars. Under the guise of reducing the Nation’s
health spending, don’t cut Federal dollars and shift costs to public
facilities and consumers, the latter who may well not receive
needed health care. '

Second, new strategies must be developed to slow the rise in
health care costs. One, home health care should be available to all
individuals in need in order to effect early discharge from more
costly hospitalization. Two, systematized outpatient service delivery
models shouid be developed that have as their major impetus pre-
ventive health and primary care services. Three, the new diagnos-
tic related grouping system, for example, is acceptable if it is ap-
plied across the board with a higher financial remuneration for
public facilities that are providers of the last resort, especially for
the chronically ill. Four, pursue the theory of competition, such as
prepaid group practice, HMO'’s, medical foundations, medicaid capi-
tation, and the like. But do not leave cities and counties as the sole
competitors for the economically disadvantaged.

Finally, I would suggest you consider expanding entitlement cov-
erage, and putting more money into comprehensive and prevention
programs that save money in the long run. A five-city demonstra-
tion program involving tﬂe Conference of Mayors is expected to
show that municipal governments can improve the accessibility
and affordability of health services to the poor by pooling the re-
sources of municipal hospitals and local health departments. Par-
ticipating providers were reimbursed by medicare under waivers
allowed by HCFA. Initial data on the program shows that the
annual cost for medicare patients was substantially less than for a
similar medicare patient being served only by the public hospital.

Again, I want to thank you for the opportunity of presenting our
testimony. Those of us who represent the cities and counties of this
Nation are deeply concerned about the medically indigent.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank 'you very much., -

[The prepared written statément of Dr. Sloane follows:]
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Mr. Chatrman, members of the subcommittee, my name is Harvey Sloane,
I am a phystcian and mayor of Louisv111é. ahd I am here on behalf of the
United States Conference of Mayors, . - .
The'subject of health care for the etonbm{cally disadvantaged is one
that touches me personally and professlonatly;-ﬁiiyors. as you know, are in
the unfque position of representing the healih tnterests of consumers,

providers and employers., The health 1nterestsJ

of one group, the economi-
cally disadvantaged._are particularly compe]ling;i

-Who are the economically disadvantaged? We believe they are the unin-
sured and the underinsured. This group, according to a récent study by The ,
Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, is made up of 21 million adults and 7
million children, Included are: those covered by medicaid, for whom cover-
age is incomplete - the elderly, women and children, the ¢isabled; the
working poor - who may not qualify for medicaid but cannot affard private
Tnsurance or self payment for care; and a new category, the new poor -
those who have recently lost jobs and, at the same time, 1ost health bene-
fits. .

Let me take a moment to discuss the new pobr. In cities across the
country we are seeing people who are losing thefr Jobs, exhausting their
financial resources, exhaust1ng their unenployment benefits, and .losing
their homes., These people are coming to health and human services agencties
for the first time, and 1t fs difficult for them to do so. Human services
_agencies 1in Evanston, [11inois repqrted to the Conference of Mayors in late
1982 that they have been presented with serious problems of psychological
distress, alcoholism, and even violent behavior among those unable to cope
with hav1n§ to seek help from local agencies. Natfonwide, large numbers of
people ae beiny evicted from their homes. Families in Trenton, New Jersey,
for example, because they cannot afford to do otherwise, now share their

homes with others, thus 1fving in overcrowded conditions,
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Others have no home, and haven't had a home in a long while.. These
are the homeless. 'Peop1e referred to as bums, bag ladies, and derelicts.
Some of the long-term homeless are deinstitutionalized people who have
either returned to communities Ffrom 1nst1tutioﬁs or who have not been
placed jn institutions. In 1965, for example, there were approximately
560,000 mentally 111 persons in public psychiatric hospitals in this
country. Toqay, because of federal legislation, court decisions, and state
actions, the patient populations in those institutions have shrunk to about
125,000, We estimate that there are currently over one million chronically
mentally {11 persons 1iving in communities, many of whom are hameless;
requiring p variety of health and social services., Their presence in the
communtty has ﬁncreased the demand for many existing health services and
created the need for development of new ones. - .

A1l of the people we have been speaking about, the uninsured and the
underinsured, come to us, to cities, for health care that in some measure
they cannot afford. And, though we may not be able to afford to provide
.it, we must and we do.

Most citfes do not have statutory responsibility for the provision of
health services to their citizens. This responsibility often rests with
the county or the state government, Many cities, however, have taken on
some responsibility for planning, coordinating, and/or administering health
programs for their citizens because local needs would not otherwise be met,

Law; on the other hand, does prohibit local governments from engaging
in deficit finance. So, when program needs continue or grow and available
funuing does not keep pace, local governments must generate more local
taxes. The situation grows more compl icated still for the many cities
constrained by shrinking tax bases caused by a move to the suburbs of
businesses and taxpaying individuals, Add to this a general economic

decline plus signifivant cuts in federa) financial assistance coupled with
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reorganization of many cotegorical programs into block grants to the states
and reductions in eligibility and benefits under entitlement programs, and
you have, more or less, the situation facing cities trying to provide
health care to the economically disadvantaged,

A Conference of Mayors survey of city human services officials at the
end of October, 1982 identified health as the program in their department
most severely impacted by federal budget cuts that year. In Atlantic City,
New Jersey, for example, the rodent control prograﬁ was abolished due to
elimination of federal funding for that effort, The survey revea1eq. also,
that only 30 percent of eligible populations in 55 respondent cities were
served by any health ;. ovider. That was a drop of a full ten percent from
Fiscal Year 1981, where 40 percent of eligible people were able to secure
health services., And, 40 percent wasn't much to brag ahout.

Let me share some city experiences with you. Blgomington, Minnesota
s a small, affluent commhn1ty»with an annual buget %f.under one million
dollars. Yet, in 1980, a full ten percent of that!budget. 3100;000, of
local tax money, went to provision of health se7&1ces to low 1ncome
people. A growing number of these people are few1y unemployed whose
presence 1s adding to the patient load at well cﬂild clinics, at fam11y
Planning units, and on WIC waiting 1ists. This qﬁty, 11ke S0 many o%hers,
finds itself at a disadvantage when it must compete, as quhington says ft
should, for patients no ove else wants. In the area of home health, for
irstance, all providers are eager to serve four of five classes of
patients: those with full medicare coveraye; those witﬁhﬁéuicgjd coverage;
those with private insurance; and, those with sufficient person;1’resources
to pay for their care, As~for the fifth category, those unable to pay any
or all service costs, there's no competition here. For the City of
Eloomington, this group of.people is there for the asking. There are no

other takers and it is mandated that the city must serve all who need care
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wfthgut regard to ability to pay. In the days before comBetition was in
vogue;‘wé used'to refer to this phenomenon, that of public {nstitutions
ending up with a high proportian of noniﬁ;ys, as dumping.

Public hospitals'and health departments in cities across the nation
find themselves in a similar, untenable situation for broad categories of
outpatient services. . ﬁ

Let me move on to some other cities. New York City's share of
medicaid this year will be $.9 billion. Not included, of cohrse, is the
City's cost for care that_is not covered under medicaid nor batients not
covered by medicaid.

The lack of hea1thA$erv1ces fn Louisville also can be categorize&minto
~ the three basic groups, which are the uninsured, the underinsured, and the
individuals who are covered by traditional governmental third part}
fnsurers, who lack coverage in special areas. '

fach of these classes of medically “indigent individuals experience
d1ff1Cu1fy with access to medical services as well as difficulty in receiv-
ing services. = There are approximately 195,000 uninsured and underinsureq,
individuals in the Louisville community, and there are approximately 80,000
medicaid covered individuals. This means that approximately 40 peécent'of
all of the residents within the boundaries of Louisville are at risk £y
some portion, 1f not all, of their medical care.

~ Although there is a compelling need for more funding for health ser-
vices, this must be coupled with some system design changes to the present
method of delivering health services. In Louisville, we are moving forward
with some bold initiatives,

Particularly significant is an agreement with a private hospital
corporation, the Humana Corporation, to operate the hospital which has

historically provided indigent care in Louisvile.” As part of a unique
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dgremnentvbetween city, county, and‘state governments, and the University
* I t

of Louisville, the Humana Corporation is now providing unlimited.hea%th
care to indigents at Humana Hospital University, which is also the Univer-

sity's teaching hospital,

In the first year of the agreement, the private corporation extended
care valued at $6 million beyond the contributions of the three govern-
ments,
| Through this involvement of the private sector in {ndigent care, the
traditional public hospital has been used more, and more efficiently, to
bring about a greater level of care for the poor who need it the most.
This has been most timely, since the cost of hospiéaT care has increased
61 percent in the past three yearS while government funding has increased
only 41 percent, _ ‘

Another lﬁcal inftiative designed to provide greater health care
through participation with the private sector 1s ACCESS, a primary care
center for the indigent in Louisville. This center is treating 120 people
a déy. many of whom are being spared a costly visit to the hospital by
early outpatient care of their {illness. Because of the successful
reception of the community toward the ACCESS center c&ncept, there will Qe

another center operational this year, ' o

| Just this week, the Health Care Access Committee, a group established

by the University of Kentucky, in its final report adopted a set of pro-

posals urging more voluntary efforts by doctors and hospitals in providing
indigent care. One of the proposals in this report would be the estabiish-
ment of a hotline in medical soétety ¢ffices to link patients who can't
afford their medical needs with physicians participating in the program,
This concept has the endorsanennfbf the State Medical Society and the
Kentucky Hospital Association, / If there is a fair participation among
doctors and hospitals, the indigent patient load should become more wides

spread, thereby not becoming an inordinant burden on any segment of health

providers,
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\ .
Two service areas, outpatient care and pharmaceutical supdliesv still
' |

reflect great needs. There is no centralized approach to 1mpr§v1ng these
areas which aré criﬁtcgl to an individual's well-being and hoﬁding down
medical eosts.
»

1 feel it is important to understand the examples of local imitiatives
to improve health care with available resources so you will appreciate a
mes;age I'm bringing you today. And that is, cit}es are not simply appeal-
ing for fed;ral funds for health care with outstretched hands, We are
launching our own innovative efforts, often with local funds, But, these
initiatives aré not enough to meet increasing demands on gyblic health
care, An exmugle of the increasing demand for services is demonstrated by

.

the increasing amount. of uncompensated care by hospitals fin Kentucky.

A}

These hospitals in 1979 ‘delivered $123.7 millfon in uncompensated hospital
care, which intreased to %231.6 éillion in 1982. This”represents a /55
percent increase after the federal and state budget cyts began in 1982,

Economic and social conditions are compounding the demand for medical
care by those least able to afford it. 1f not treatad properly and
quickly, the conditions of our people in cities who hava no provision for
care will worsen and require even more costly care later.

Where do we go from here? First, no further cuts in health services
dollars. Under the gu1Ae of reducing the nation's health spending, don't
cut federal dollars and shift costs to public facilities and consumers, tine
latter who may well not receive needed health care.

Do develop new strategies to slow the rise {n the health costs. The
new diagnosis related gréup or DRG system for example, is acceptable if it
s apptied across *h - board with a higher financial remunerattonfor public

facilities that are providers of the last resort and for the chronically
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i11, disabled or aged. For, without such brovisions. it is not
economic@lly advantageous  to treat such patients on a fixed rate and they
are inadvertently disenfranchised from access to the health system,

Pursue the theory of competition, but do not leate cities and our
county counterparts as the sole competitors for the economically disadvan-
taged, Give physicians financial Incentives to offer quality care to this
qroup of patients,

Reconsider development of a program of health \hgnefits for the
unemployed, The failure of the current system to respond tovthe financial
and health needs of the recently unemployed people may have long reachiﬁg
results, ’ |

Finally, if I may suggest an idea out of vogue, think about expanding
entitlement coverage and putting more money into comprehensive and pre-
vention programs which save money in the long run, In the late 1970's, che
UsSs Conference of Mayors, The Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, the American
"Medical Association, and the Health Care Financing Administration joined fn
a five city demonstration program designed to show that municipal govern-
ments by pﬁoling the resources of the municipal hospital and the health
department are an appropriate vehicle for improving thg accessibility and
affordability of health care services to the urban poor, HCFA allowed
waivers under nﬁdicare which permitted reimbursement to participating sites
for services not normally covered and eliminated, as well, standard
decuctibles and co-payments. The program is winding down, and the final
resul:s are not yet -in, However, preliminary data compiled by the
University of Chicago demonstrate that the annual cost per medicare patient

fn the program was, substantially less than for a similar medicare patient

being served in a mynicipal hospital or other setting.
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Senator DURENBERGER. Let me thank all the witnesses. And I
will start with an observation and maybe some general questions of
all of you. '

It seems to me that all three of you are close enough to the situa-
tion to recognize something that the Urban Institute and others
have been trying to tell us over some period of time. And that is
that when our sick care bill, that is the cost of our health insur-
ance gets up over something like 10 or 10% percent of what we call
_ the GNP, some' very substantial percentage of the dollar that ordi-
nary folks earm, at some point in time is taken out of the health
care System. !

Harvey, I think in your statement you make some specific refer-
ence to this. That this country over the last 10 years has been
short shifting the poor and the neer poor in the area of shelter.
And running the cost of housing up so that two-thirds of the people
in this country can't afford it without some sort of artificial stimu-
lus of some kind that takes a third or 40 percent of their income.
To the extent that nutritional programs in this country are gettin
short shifted. To the extent that recreation is getting short shifted.
Now you can go right across America over the last 1% years and we
really have been making it hard either for the individual on his
own initiative to have dollars to put into those health care areas.
Particularly for some of the population, Government seems to have
done a pretty good job of pumping money into the sick care system
whether it's through medicaid or John wants it in health care for
the uhemployed or through more home health or whatever, we
have ignored this other side, which is the side that could keep
people healthier.

I just wonder if each of the three of you might make some obser-
vations on that particular subject just so we can broaden the scope
of what we are talking about here.

Ms. BurLer. Yes, Mr. Chairman. The task force agrees with you
that the current system of delivery of care, even to the poor, may
not be very efficient. And the existing system certainly does not
reward preventive health care’ practices. Unfortunately the way
that the very meager program for financing medically indigent
‘care in the gtate is designed provides only enough resources for
acute and emergency services, leaving out preventive care and pri-
mary care.

We did some research and found that certain preventive prac-
tices are very cost effective. I'm sure that we could argue about
some. But in the area, for instance, of prenatal care. in the year
after spending $1 on prenatal care, Government would save $2.
And over the course of about 20 years would save $9 because of the
serious disabilities that good prenatal care prevent.

Similarly, early childhood illness prevention family planning and
similqy programs are very cost effective. The task force therefore
recommended putting more of our resources into those kinds of
programs. Hopefully, not at the expense of taking care of some of
the emergent and acute needs that people also have, but with the
idea that over time those needs would diminish significantly.

Senator DURENBERGER. My question is goin%\lbeyond that. I recog-
nize the validity of what you say, but the Nation has a refugee
policy in effect that says to Harvey or to the county, “you take care
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of the problem.” I mean we caused the problem that caused them
to come hore. And we decided to welcome them with open arms,
but now that they are here, the Federal Government says it's your
problem.” And your problem becomes a problem of ghelters, and a
problem of a whole lot of other things.

I talked about housing already and what we have done at the na-
tional level to price people out of housing. And don't tell me that
somehow or another a lack of adequate shelter and hnat, if you are
in the northern part of the country, isn’t a problem. And we spend
a whole lot of time dumping on the health insurance indugtry or
on hospitals or on doctors or people not putting enough money into
the health care system when it really strikes me that part of the
bad guys in this whole scene are some other folks who are contrib-
uting to a deterioration of health care, if you will, in this country.
And, thus, helping to raise the cost of sick care.

Dr. SLoanE. 1 think that's particularly signjficant what you men-
tioned about housing. Overcrowding becomes a significant health
rroblem. There is just statistically more disease the closer people
ive together. Trenton, N.J., had a particular problem-with that in
terms of their unemployed who have gone in'with their families
and there has been an increased instance of sickness,

The nutrition component of health care is something that really
hasn’t been apgreciated until recently, And we have been very
poor in our medical schools in educating physicians about the im-
portance of nutrition for an adequate life style in terms of prevent-
ing problems of obesity, et cetera.

What I think we are all getting at is that hospita'ization is the
last resort that we would like to not have to go to. We would like
to see early preventive care. We have a gentleman in our commu-
nity who is 54 years old. He had hypertension and some heart fail-
ure. He didn’t have the money to seek early attention because he
was unemployed. He ‘ended up in a catastrophic care setting and
it's costing $900 a day to take care of him.

Well, this is a tremendous burden on our local resources, and on

any system. And we have not rewarded our whole delivery system.

for prevention of health and maintenance of health. I think some
of the approaches for prepaid group practices or other systems
have a financial incentive to keep the patient well. This should be
encouraged. ‘

I reflect back on what the ancient Chinese used to do with their
doctors. They only paid them when they were well. And when they
got sick, they quit paying them. And that was an incentive to keep
people well.

But the whole system sort of emphasizes sickness and we need to
Het away from that and be able to maintain the cost and to keep
people well.

s. KrrcHen. 1 would support that, and add another observation,
another piece of legislation that you are working on, and that’s the
Natural Gas Policy Act that has significant implications in the
Midwest for high utility bills. Now that doesn’t cause illness, but
what it does is it causes low-income people to decide whether they
eat, heat, and medical care is not one of those. Those are primary
costs of competing for those limited dollars.
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As | s been mentioned about HMO's and home health care, we
strong:y support those. HMO's have been an alternative for some
people in the category that we are looking at. That's very valuable.
And also the recommendation of catastrophic care as a solution for
some people.

Senator DURENBERGER. Do any of you have any observations to
made about medicaid and its relativity? What has happend to med-
icaid coverage in the last few years? What have States been doinﬁ
with some of the opportunities we have been giving them? An
would you have some observations about the medicaid population,

. particularly those who are just above the medicaid eligibi itf’ line.
a

How does the current State operated medicaid program relate to
this population?

Dr. SLoane. Well, first of all, our medicaid program only covers
the categorically public assistance patients, AFDC and disabled,
blind, et cetera. So that whole category of people who may be un-
deremployed, the man who is 25 years old who isn’'t a member of a
family, he isn’t covered.

What has happened in the last 3 years, the hospitalization time
has been reduced to 14 days. After that, the hospital absorbs the
cost. And, of course, hospitals don’t want to have many madicaid
patients. And one of the things that has happened with thiz com-
mittee that 1 have mentioned is that they have gotten together
with the Kentucky Hospital Association and had an agreement
with them to maintain the level of medicaid patients that they had
in the past, and not to reduce them in the future. To reduce the
benefits, the outpatient benefit, and just to cut costs anyway they
¢an ends up by costing more because you get that end result of in-
creased hospitalization.

We do not have a comprehensive medicaid program by any
means in Kentucky. _

Senator DURENBERGEK. Pat.

Ms. BuTLER. Yes, I know that in the past year four states have
expanded eligibility under medicaid. Ohio and Illinois have added
Ribicoff children, the children in two parent families. Mississippi
and Oregon have added medically reeded programs for pregnant
women and children, 1 think those are very farsighted States that
recognize the value of serving those populations. '

Colorado’s program, like I%entucky’s, is very limited. Actually I
think this week the State legislature is cutting the AFDC-U pro-
frum. which will mean that even fewer working poor families will
Juve nccess to medicaid. So that's a very unfortunate development.

The States seem to be looking at these problems somewhat differ-
ently. Some are making progress in expanding certain kinds of
services and benefits and many others are cutting back, partly be-
¢ause of economic problems.

Di. SLoaNE. Just one thing.rr{ Senator. I mentioned the medicaid
capitation program that we have. It has been going for about 10
months. It's only with AFDC patients, and they either pick a physi-

* ¢ian or they are assigned to a physician. There is some dissatisfac-

tion from the patients’ standpoint. There has been a problem in
terms of referral of specialty problems because the gatekeeper phy-
sician whn gets the money for that patient has to give it to the spe-
cialist. And we haven’t worked out that problem yet.
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Senator DURFNBERGER. The problem is of the specialist then?
The specialists are resisting the process?

Dr. SLoaNE. Yes. To get the primary physician to make sure that
the referral process is going forward in a medically competent way.

For instance, every patient who is not in a dire emergency who
comes to the emergency room has to get permission from that phy-

sician to be treated by the emergency room. And that hasn't

- always worked well.

We are working.these things out. The medical society is quite in-
volved. And I hope it will work out. I think it will save costs, and I
hope it will give better care to the l;;atients. But it is a form of med-
icaid approach that I think might save money. Well, not save
inoney, but expand benefits. And that’s what we are looking for.

Senator DURENBERGER. Let me ask you a couple of specifics about
the population groups that you listed in your testimony. One refer-
ence is to the growing number of divorced, mid-life women. Obvi-
ously, if I make certain assumptions about the fact that they are
going through a dissolution that.involves a male of approximately
the same-age, and if it is in that mid-life period, I will make a
second assumption about the economic status of that marriage, and
maybe you can give me some information about why it is that med-
ical insurance is not required as part of a divorce settlement or
some adequate amount of money is not provided in terms of the
dissolution settlement to cover thatsWhat's the situation on it?

Ms. KircHEN. My understanding\from the legal counsel for the
Older Women'’s League is that the courts have jurisdiction to settle.
pension rights, and that is within their jurisdiction. But health cov-
erage does not fall within their domain so it would really be up to
the lawyers to see that that is included. And she says that very
seldom does it get included. And I have checked with some people I
know and they have said that that is the case. They didn’t consider
it. They weren’t informed. And did not have it.

But some of the spouses will carry children on their plans. But
the former dependent will then look for their own coverage. So I
think that could be remedied by making sure lawyers build that
into the plan.

Senator DurenseRGER. Well, you know we have worked hard
here in the last few months on the pension issues. A lot of it for
this particular group of women. And we have worked very hard on
the child support issue. But this is the first time, at least to ‘my
recollection, that the issue of mid-life divorces without adequate
medical coverage has come up. And you pointed out to us that it's
a substantial problem,

Ms. KitcHeN. It is. And they are the group that is most vocal
and tell us the most about their experiences.

Senator DURENBERGER. There is also a reference here about the
fact that it causes older citizens to pay higher premiums at.a point
in their life when their income is shrinking.

Ms. KrrcHEN. And I'm talking about olger people. And I'm talk-
in% about the medicare sugﬁlement plans. This is like over 65.

Senator DURENBERGER. Oh, I see,

Ms. KircHEN. We are talking about in that group. And their
income, for many people, would be reduced or the value of their
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dollar is going down and their income is often fixed. That's why
age rating is particularly harmful to them.

Senator DURENBERGER. All right.

Well, I think probably I will express my appreciation again to all
three of you and ask that you follow our efforts over the next few
months. We are trying in this hearing to identify the economically
disadvantaged population. And at some point we will move more
closely to the solution. We will ask you to continue to participate
in one way or another in that effort.

Thank you very much for your testimony today.

Ms. KircHEN. Thank you. :

Dr. SLoANE. Thank you.

Ms. ButLer. Thank you.

Senator DURENBERGER. Our final witness is J. Martin Dickler, ac-
tuary from the Health Insurance Association of America. Thank
you very much for being here. You are not here to defend yourself
against things that have been said about the¢ health insurance in-
dustry. I guess we have all heard those things, which means there
must be some merit to them.

You have provided a valuable service to us and to the country

‘over the years in your annual data reporting in this area—and I

understand we aren’t quite to the time of the year when the latest
set of statistics are available, but whatever you have, including
your statement, will be made a part of the record. And you are
here today to give us an overview of the problems so that we will
know where to go from here.

We thank you for your testimony.

STATEMENT OF MR. J. MARTIN DICKLER, ACTUARY, HEALTH
INSURANCE ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. DickLER. Thank you, Senator. My name is Martin Dickler, 1
am from the Health Insurance Association of America, and I'm ac-
companied by James Dorsch, who is our Washington counsel.

As you nentioned, we conduct an annual survey where we col-
lect data from all of our member companies. There are over 300
companies which write about 85 percent of the health business in
the United States.

Our latest data, which is yet to be published, includes the

number of persons covered in the United States as of the end of -

1982. The statistics I am givire here today are being released for
the first time.

Basically, our bottom line number is that as of the end of 1982,
there were about 191 million Americans covered for one or more
forms of health insurance. Our data from commercial insurance
companies represent people covered under group policies, individ-
ual policies, and under self-insured employer programs where in-
surance companies perform administrative services. We also collect
data from Blue Cross and Blue Shield. And we include people who
are covered under other programs, such as HMO's, employee wel-
fare plans and similar kinds of arrangements.

The figure of 191 million Americans with one or more forms of
coverage is the grand total after eliminating duplication. Many
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people have multiple coverage, but we have counted each person
only one once, whether or not they have more than one policy.

For several years we have collected this data on the basis of two
broad age categories—the age 65 and over and the under 65. In-
cluded in our 191 million are about 16 million persons age 65 and
over who have bought medicare supplement plans. Those plans ave
very popular and range from coverages which just fill in medicare
deductibles and coinsurance to the broad wrap-around policies,
which include prescription drugs, private duty nursing and other
expenses,

According to our data, about. 65 percent of the age 65 and over
population are covered under such policies. -

enator DURENBERGER. What was that percentage?

Mr, DickLEr. About 65 percent. That was as of the end of 1982,
Subtracting these from the total leaves 175 million Americans
under age 65 with one or more forms of health insurance coverage.
{it ishthese people that I would like to talk about today in-more

epth. N

The total 175 million under 65 is really the same number as ' ’

those who have hospital protection, Hospital protection is the most
widely held form of insurance in terms of the of number of covered
persons. That is why the total number with one or more forms is
linked to the number of people with hospital insurance protection.

In addition to hospital protection, there is quite a bit of other
coverage. About 169 million persons are also covered for surgical
expense, And even more importantly, about 160 million are covered
for major medical. We think that is a very important statistic, be-
cause major medical provides the broadest form of coverage avail-
able, either as a supplement to base plan coverage or under a com-
prehensive major medical plan.

The fact that 160 million people have major medical means that
over 90 percent of Americans with private coverage have the
broadest form of protection available. Now these are the numbers
of covered persons, and we are here today to t1lk about people who
do not have coverage. ‘

We do not have very precise data on uncovered persons. On the
basis of our survey data, as of the end of 1982, we would conclude
that there were about 27 million people under age 65 without any
private coverage. Now of that number, quite a few have medicaid
coverage, VA coverage, and CHAMPUS coverage. Also included in
that 27 million would be those under age 65 who qualify for medi-
care because of disability status. After subtracting those who are
covered under public programs, on a rough basis. we believe there
were about 10 to 15 million people under age 65 at the end of 1982
with no coverage at all, either private or public. And these are the
people we are here to talk about today.

Senator DURENBERGER. Can you go back and remind me again of
the percentage or the numbers over 65 that might have no cover-
age at all?

Mr. Dickrer. With respect to the number over 65, we don’t think
very many have no coverage, because of medicare. We don't really
look upon them as being part of the uncovered population. That is
why [ am concentrating mainl)" on the under 65.
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To continue, we think there were roughly 10 to 15 million per-
sons as of the end of 1982 who had neither public nor private cover-
age. We see these people as falling into two broad classifications.
The first are those who are in that status temporarily. These are
people who move in and out of insured status for periods of time
during the year, and the:number can fluctuate. Our data relates to
a point in time rather than over 1 month or 3 months or 1 year.

The people who are temporarily uncovered include those who
have lost employment and don’t have other options like continu-
ation under a group policy, or going under a spouse’s coverage, or
tne ability to pay for a conversion policy or other private coverage.
~ Hopefully, they will go back into employment and once again
vesume their group coverage. '

Other people who are temporarily without coverage are young
adults who have lost coverage under their parents’ policies, because
of reaching a certain age, and aren’t working yet. Where their par-
ents can afford to do so, they could buy individual coverage for
their children. Eventually, most young adults enter the work force
agd obtain group coverage, which is how most people are protected,
" do get their insurance coverage. .

The bigger problem, we think, is the second category of people
who are uncovered, and who are likely to remain uncovered for
long periods of time. Here we are talking about low-income people
who are chronically unemployed, do not have the money to buy in-
dividual coverage, and do not qualify for medicaid. They literally’
fall through the cracks. :

Other low-income people may have employment, but work for
firms that do not have employee health benefit programs. These .
people are equally unfortunate because they cannot afford individ-
ual coverage, and do not have group coverage available to them.
For these reasons, the broad group of low-income people, is a
chronic source of uncovered citizens.

The long-term problem area also includes people who have
become uninsurable, either at a young age or middle age, and do
not have insurance available to them on a nonmedical basis, such
as through an employee plan, a group or an association group pro-
gram. They have to purchase coverage in the open market, meet
whatever underwriting requirements apply. If they cannot do that,
they have a very difficult time in securing coverage, even though
they might be able to afford the premium. This is not an economic
problem as you have with low-income people. It's a question of de-
veloping adequate insurance mechanisms so that insurance for the
uninsurable can be provided on a reasonable basis while spreading
the cost across society.

We are very pleased to share our latest data with you, Senator,
and I will be happy to respond to any questions you might have.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you.

[The prepared written statement of Mr. Dickler follows:]
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My name Is J. Martin Dickler, I am an Actuary of the Health

Insurance Association of America, on wnose behalf I appear today. 1
am sccompanied by James A. Dorsch, Washington Counsel of the

association. The Health Insurance Association of America is a trade
association of approximately 320 companies which together write over

85% of tne commercial nealth insurance in tne United States.

we are pleased to have this opportunity to discuss health insurance
coverage and tne extent to which Americans are covered. The HIAA
publisnes an annual Source Book of Health InsuraTée d%ta. The
statistics assembled show the numbers of persons ‘covered b
commercial insurance companies under group and\individ;al policies,

and under non-insured plans for which Lhey provide administrative

-services. Also included In our survey data are persons covered by

Blue Cross and Blue Shleld, and under a variety of other plans. Our
most recent data, which I snall discus' today, show the numbers of
covered persons as of the end of 1982. Tnis data will be availables

in published form ir the near future.

In order tg establish an overall order of mq”ﬁf?:de, we estimate
that as of tne end of 1982, over 191 million Americans were
protected under one or more forms of private nealth insurance. Many
of these persons were covered under more than one insurance policy.
The 191 miliion is a net estimate, however, which counts persons
witn multiple coverage only once. Tne large number covered reflects

tne success of the nealih insurance industry in marketing its
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products, and widespreay public perception that neaith insurance is
extremely important to have. We have seen enormous growth in
_coverage; considering that only 32 millio&‘were protected in 1945,
One hundred ninety one mililon is merely the oyerall total,
nowever, and we must deive deeper for a petter grasp of the breath

of coverage.

In our survey data, we have distinguished between persons age 65 and,
over and those under age 65. The total covered, 191 million,
inciudes poth age catagories. we estimate that almost 16 million
persons age 65 and over had private insurance in addition to
Medicare. Medicare suppiementary insurance is very popular, and the
almost 16 miilion covered represents about 65% of the age 65 and

over popuiation in 1982. There are many forms of such policles,
ranging from those which cover only Medicare deductiblés and
coinsurance, to those which also inc;ude prescription drugs and
private duty nursing. o /
The total number covered under age 65 at the end of 1982, fot one or
moré forms of coverage, was 175 million. That figure represents 87%
of tne under 65 civilian ncn-institutional population. It
correspords to tne number of persons who had hospital expense
protection, as that is tne kind of coverage held by the largest R
number of persons. Of course, most of the 175 million were also
protected by other coverages. For example, about 169 million

persons also had surgical expense proteation.
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with respsct to Major Medical protection, our data show that 160
milllon persons under 65 had such coverage at the end of 1982, That
is an important statistic, since it shows that ovet 90X of those
with private insurance have majyr medical protection. Thus we see

that Americans are not only protected in large numbers, but most

also enjoy tQ& advantages of broad based coverage.

Although the statistics show that most’'Americans have health
insurance protection, there is still a sizeable number that {s not
covered. We do not)have precise date in this area, but it is
possible to derive a rough-estimate of the uncovered segment of the
under 65 population. The 175 million p&rsons under age 65 with
coverige represent 87% of that age group, which means that about 27

million persons among tne civilisn non-institutional population wefe

not covered under private plans as of the end of 1982, Many of tnf!&

27 miliion, however, were covered under various public programs:
such as Medlcalid, the V.A., Chempus, and Medicare for .the disabled.
Ove}all. we believe that the number of under 65 without any private
or public coverage, at the end of 1982, is in the range of 10 to 15
million.

im-our v]ew, the persons without insurance seem to fall into two
broaa catagories. Mgny persons are without insurance only ;
temporarily, as they move in and out of insured status for a variety

of reasons. Examples are persons who are temporarily unemployed and
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do not have othep opllpdg. such as a spouse's coverage or the
. \, ‘/

~

aoility to pay for a conversion policy. Other examples would be

persons who lose Qroup coyerage through other svents, such as when a
child reaches tne maximum age for eligibility as a dependant. There
are many young adults in this catagory who will either secure group
coverage through new employment or who will eventually purchase
individual coverage. ‘

The second catagory of uncovercd persons are those who are likely to
be without insurance :Lr long periodé"of time. This would include
low income persons who experfence chronic unemployment, and can
neitner afford ihdividual insurance nor qualify for Medicald. This
catagory can also include low income persons who are employed, but
work for a firm that aoes not have a health insurance benefit plan,
and cannot afford an indlvidual policy. Aplility to pay is a major
problem for low income persons when group insurance is not avallable
at a reasonable employee contribution. Another type of u‘!nsured in
this catagory ls the person who is or has become uninsurable, and
does not have access to insufance without presenting evidence of
insuraonility.. The abllity to pay premiums is nst necessarily the
problem in tnis case, what is renquired is the estabfiangnt of
appropriate igsurance mechanisms to offer insurance to the
uninsurable on a reasonaole basis.
- : ey
Ourjindustry nas constantly sought methods to reduce barriers to
neaPtn insurance, and we hope that the number of persons covered
will increase in the future. We appreciate the opportunity to

present our data anc 1 will be pleased t¢c respond to questions, .
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Senator DurkNBERGER. Let me begin at the end, I guess. Who are
the people that are ﬂh;(;ly to fall into the category of uninsurables?

Mr. DickLEr. Sell-employed people perhaps who discover they
have serious health problems, cardiovascular problems, other kinds
of disability. Then if they are uninsured and they suddenly go out
tu buy insurance, they find they can’t answer the medical ques-
tions satisfactorily. '

Senator DURENBERGER. Let me take that a little bit farther. Then
what happens if | have a cardiovascular history?

v Mr. DickLer. Well, they might be able to obtain coverage subject
to an exclusion rider in that case, the insurer might issue an indi-
vidual policy with a rider stating that the policy doesn’t cover any

. exgenses arising from a named disorder.

enator DURENBERGER. That would be the normal course. The
only other alternative that would, in effect, make them economical-
ly uninsurable is the premium. Is that available? I mean can you
buy coverage that doesn’t have that exclusion in it?

Mr. DickLEr. You could shop around. It depends upon your dis-
nbility. There are some disabilities, Senator, where I think it would
be almost impossible to obtain coverage. A person who develops
gevere mental or nervous disorders, schizophrenia or epilepsy.
There are many disorders where most insurers would probably con-
sider the individual totally uninsurable and could not be issued
coverage. ‘

Senator DURENBERGER. I don’t want to spend a lot of time drill-
ing this one out—but can you provide us with information relative
to what various diagnoses are commonly falling in the category of
exclusions?

Mr. DickrLeEr. We could make «. survey. I could report on typical
underwriting rules. The general solution to this problem is a State
pool for the uninsurable. That is a solution we see for them. I have
served as a director of some of these State pools, and can report on
the kind of people who secure coverage that way. Often, they are
people with very severe mental and nervous disorders. This is a
common source of people who are uninsurable.

Mr. DorscH. I would like to comment on that for a minute, Sena-
tor.

Senator DURENBERGER. Go ahead.

My, DorscH. There are two mechanisms that I see across the
country that in a spotty fashion guarantee access to insurance for
this classification .of people. One mechanism is that some Blue
Cross/Blue Shield plans, as part of their tax exempt services, if you
will, since they are tax exempt, will have an open season periodi-
cally. T saw in the paper just ve:y recentiy; whether in the District
of Columbia or Muarvland, an open season. Regurdless of your
status of health, just fill out the form, send it in, and we will cover
you. And that's one way. I have no information and have never
heen able to develop any information as to how often or in what
States the Blues do, in fact, have open seasons. So I have never
been able to ‘levelop any hard information on the extent of the
problem as to how many people are, in fact, uninsurable. I assume,
for instance, that if Maryland just had an open season, there are
n. uninsurables in Maryland. That doesn’t mean everybody is in-
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sured, but everyhody that can afford it, has had an opportunity to

bug insurance. '

enator DURENBERGER. Well, what happens in the pool States
then? What have we got? Six of them right now?

Mr. DorscH. In Connecticut, for instance, that program has been
working there for a number of years where you have guaranteed
access to coverage. But as we have testified many times to this
committee and other co:amittees, we have a problem 1n trying to
extend these pools to other States. '

Senator DURENBERGER. This is exactly the problem that I am
trying to get at. I,mean if you don’t have information and I'm a
legislator .in Connecticut or let's say Minnesota, I'm stupid if I
don't ask these questions first before I create a pool because if I
open up the pool first, everybody is going to jump into it.

Mr. DorscH. Now everybody won't jump into the pool because the
.pool price—for ustance, in the State of Connecticut—is higher

" than what you would pay in the individual open market, if you are

a healthy person. So if you are healthy, you are not going to jump

into the pool.

Senator DURENBERGER. I understand that. -

Mr. DorscH. Second, most people are covered under their em-
ployer group insurance, and aren't going to get into the pool. The
only people who will get into the pool are those who are falling be-
tween the cracks. ‘

The State iaw in Connecticut does pr.i a ceiling on the premium
that can be charged, and it is anticipated that the pool may lose
money. But the insurance industry, in seeking the legislation, suc-
cessfully argued that all insurer competitors in the State should
share any pool losses on an equitable basis.

Senator DURENBERGER. I know I'm not explaining this well be-

, cause | haven't given it any thought, but who pushes people into
" the pool? I mean it might be that Blue;Cross writes 75 percent of
the business in Connecticut so Blue Cross is going to be 75 percent
of the pool. But it's the other 25 percent of the insurers with all
. their exclusions for this, that and the dther thing, creating a pool
of tll))e uninsurable people—am 1 all wet in the description of the

pool? :

Mr. DickLER. Senator, I think I should explain that most people
who are covered are covered under group insurance where you
don't have medical underwriting, Anc% many people with chronic
illnesses are so covered, both employees and dependents.

We' are talking about the much smaller market of people who
seek individual coverage because group coverage is not available to
them. And then a much smalier subset of that number who are, in
{act, uninsurable because of sonie chronic disease. K

Senator L*meNBERGER. Rather than beliboring the point now
maybe this is a subject that we ought to expicre together over some
period of time.

The other side of it that I didn't get into, of course, is when
people find out that heart disease is a noninsurable problem. And
if the insurance industry is telling them that the first time they
buy a policy, even before they have heart disease, that if you
smoke, you will pay more. And I think trying to pull these two
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ends together would be helpful to us in trying to decide what would
be the most appropriate dizection we ought to move.

Let my get to the numbers, 1 guess. You were here when Dr.
Swartz testified. And I think the numbers she used in terms of
people that would fall in this uncovered category was 38.6 million.
The number you have given us is somewhere between 10 and 15.

I'm assuming you have some access to'the Urban Institute study
and their research and so forth. Can you tell me what is wrong
with the figure that she gave us?

Mr. DickLer. No, I'm not familiar with their study. I believe it
was a study in 1979 and I'm afiaid I haven't seen it.

[ have seen other studies. I believe there was a CBO study that
estimated the number of people in 1978 at about 11 to 18 million
without coverage. There have been several studies, and the results
have not been very consistent. Some studies take the people who
are uncovered over an entire year and add to that anybody who is
uncovered during some part of the year. I have seen numbers in
the 20 to 30 million range on that basis.

It is' important to understand how these numbers are put togeth-
er.
Senator DURENBERGER. I will try to understand that, then. And
you are going to have to help me by taking the research done by
the Urban Institute and going through it. I don’t want to sit here
with a large number gap although it may be just definitional. If it
is definitional, that's what we should be getting at here this morn-
ing.

Mr. DicKLER. Our numbers were at one point ir. time, at the end
of 1982. They don't cover a span of months ¢: years, and that possi-
bly might explain some of the difference. I really don’'t know.

Senator DURENBERGER. Let me ask you again by way of compari-
gon with Dr. Swartz’ testimony. To the effect that many people
who work in small firms or marginal indvstries are not covered by
health insurance, is it true in your experience that that is the
case? And is it a matter of the small employers being priced out of
the health insurance market? Or what is the problem?

Mr. DickLER. | think in recent years the premiums have escalat-
ed very rapidly for both small and large employers. And we have
seen o very definite trend in all size groups to plans with higher
deductibles and more coinsurance. I think this has been particular-
ly true among small employers.

I'm not aware of any trend of dropping of dependent coverage. In
group insurance, an employee can elect employee-only or employee-
plus-dependent coverage. Now I'm nn~t aware of any shift to em-
plovee only on the part of employees who do have dependents.

I am, however, very much aware of higher deductibles becoming
popular. Smaller employers especially are gwitching to such pluns
merely to keep the premium cost inline. That is certainly true. It
has also been true for very large employers, as you know from the
press.

Senator DURENBERGER. Then will you also undertake to read that
part of the Urban Institute study that deals with that subject?

Mr. DickLER. Yes, sir. Be glad to.
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Senator DURENBERGER. And report back to this committee as

part of the record as to whether you agree, disagree or the truth
somewhere inbetween.

{The information from Mr. Dickler follows:]
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Memul andum

Faor the
Subcummiltee un Heaith
Senate Finance Committee

Un ApC1l ¢/, ivde, testimony was presented on pehalf of the HIAR
omfure the Suucommittee on Health of the Senate finance Committee,
At tndt time, >endtuf uurenoeryger reguested HiAA to provige further
comnents on variuus points rajiseo Ly uther witnvsses, This
Memurandum 1s in response tu that request.

. 4.  festimony of Ms, watherine 5wartz, “h.U., Research Assoclate,
Tne urvan lnstitute.- .
Inere were three major points in Dr. Swartz’s testimony, which

. appedr velow ar summarized in ner statement. Each summary {s

| Fuliuwed Dy our comments.

1. "ihe number of Americans under age 65 who do nut have
nealth insur4nce increased vy a third petween 1979 and
19dZ, recersing a S0-year trend. In 1979, 28.7 million
americans, or la prreent of those under age 65, lacked
wuolic ur private calth insurance. By 1982 the number
nad qgrown to 38.6 milifon, or 19 perce‘t of those under
aye oh"

Ine niAA was asked to reconcile its estimate of 10-15
mi.liun uncovered persons at the end of 1982, with the

"s .. mililon figure quoted by Ur, Swartz, The data used
Ly of. SWwartZz were gathered by the Census Bureau in fts !
March household sutveys, when questions on healtn
Lnsurance Coverage are asked by the interviewers. The
eatent of nealth lnsurance coverdye reported in sJdch
sulveys 15 sub,ect to a variety of non-sampling errors,
whiith I#5ult in suostantial underrepurting., 'Ur. Swa tz
JSEy the numuers uf uncovereg persons derived from the
sulve, waitnout currectinn fur underreportlng, "5 her
primary intention was to show the yenerai Chanye in

Ut oveled hersens Over time, and not the precise number of
RISEANTRR S LTV

L owr ety urttaln g more refined estimate uf uncovered
gofsuny tron tie census Jatd, &N adjustment shoula ve nade
t 1 thsee LtLuste.tl,; Clawsified, Tne eatent of
Gnaetiepelting, huwever, is cifficult to measure.  Une
tt,o., tiom o the mang cuTpurastion dAedltn Insurance

Canttanent, anowed that 5% wf persuns aCctual 'y covered Ly
St Stouaran e salu they were not covered when
Tetelviratl,  anadpifepolfting may Le even hignel in tae

ctun M alvau salvegn. 10 dddition to the anacilit, tu
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reteil intormation, potential errors include the inability
to obtain complate information, definitional difficulties,
differences in the interpretation of questions, etc, In
our judgment, perhaps 5-7% of those actually covered by
group insurance were includeu with tne uncovered in the
census data, According to Or. Swartz, the data show 130
mililon covered by group insurance alone. That mesans 7 to
10 million persons actually protected under group plans
could nave been counted as uncovered.

. with respect to the undarreporting of persons covered
under Med'catc¢ Or. Swartz estimates, on a very rough
basis, toet perhaps 4 to 5 million more persons might
actually be covered, In our view, there is also
underreporting among persons covered by private individual
plans. To account for these persons, as well as any other
source of underreporting, we feel that peThaps another 2
miilion shouldg be counted as covered. When these are
comoined with tne underreporting of group insured persons,
we belleve tnat at least 13-17 million persons should be
subtracted from the figure of 38.6 million uncovered. On
that basis, the estimated number of uncovered persons is
batween 21.6 to 25.6 million persons, which 1is closer to
the HIAA estimate of 10-15 million.

We pelieve there are other factors that account in part
for the remalning difference with the HIAA estimate. We
nase not, however, attempted any further reconciliation.
when estimates are derived from different data bases and’
methodologies, attempts to &xplain relatively small
Jifferences tend to become speculative. Tne following
past estimates of the uncovered population illustrate the
possiole varlations when different data bases and
metnodologies are used.

fear tstimated Number Estimated by
of Uncovered
411 ages
(millions)
19/ l2-19 Congressional Budaget Office
1974 1i-18 Congressional Budget Ufflice
va Wilensky and walden
Lot. widrteg b0 Nationai Center
/nG. Gualter le. 0 For Heasltn Services
Research
3ra. Qoatler 23,3
ath, Waarter P
Q (1
>
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The pust snd current estimates sil reflect reasonab.e
approachas, and no one estlimate is clearly superior to
otners. A conservetive view, based on all of the data,
might be that rouyhly 15 to 2% miliin persons under age
65 were uncovered at the end of 1982,

WIhe increase (in uncovered persons) 1s due in large part
to the 1981-82 recession. The direct effect of the

rece sion was that many people lost tneir jobs and thereby

lost health insurance for themselves &and their
dependents. But the recession also had an indirect
effect: 1t caused many firms to look hard at thelr
escalating heaitnh insurance costs. Firms are now
requiring employees to pay a larger share of the premium
as wall as more of the direct costs of health care. This
has in turn caused Workers to look hard at their expense
for health insurance, especially for family coverage,
wnlcn many decided to drop. The increase in the numper of
unlnsured Americans due to this structural change in
employers' attitudes towards health insurance will not
decllne as our economy recovers."

We agree that sharp rises in health care co%ts in recent
years have led to large premium rate increases. Empioyers
are tending to introduce deductibles in penefit areas that
were furmerly first dollar, and to increase existing _
deductibies., We do not agree, however, that employees in
any significant number are glecting to have thelr
cependents uncovered, éven if employee contributions may
ve yreater tnan pefore.

The statistics cited by Dr. Swartz to suppott her position
ate that the number uf uninsured children 1iving witn an
insured parent increaseog from 1.95 million In 1981 to 4.2
miilion in 1982, Also, that the number of uninsured
adults llving witn an lnsured spouse rose from 2.05
million in 198l to 4.3 million in 1982, we are hesitent
toc accept this data as evidence that dependent coverage is
velny oeslverately discarded. ihe total numper of

. minsured cnildren based upon the census Surveys was la,95
a.l.i0n 1n 1981, and l4,8 million in 1982, w#hich ls a
silgnt gecreqse. Tnus, if there were in fact an increase
te tne numoer of uninsured children living witn insured
parents, tNere nad to ve an almost equal decrease 1In tne
number of uninsureo children living witn uninsured
yarents. Tne data 1is difficuit to interpret, and shoule
prunaviy be fturtner refineg before concluslons dare reached.
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In otder tu sned more lignt on this matter, we contacted
six 0f our laryest membsr companies who write group
insurance on & natlonwide basis. Three of ‘tnese companies
could not fino any evidence of & trend to decreased
dependent coverage. Theé other three companies noted some
signs of a slight decrease in the proportion of employees
witn dependent coverage, generally in the small group
cdategoury. Each company, however, attributed that to the
elimination of aquplicate dependent coverage, where both
parents wofk and both had dependent coverage. Although
the data is sketchy, It may ve that increasec employee
contrivutions ara leading to reduced duplicat. dependant
coverage, vut probabiy not the elimination of all
Insurance. \

"Tnis part of the recent increase in the number of
uninsured people adds a note of urgency to the need for
more oiverse forms of insurance -- in particular,
catastrophic heaith insurance."

Catastropnic health insurance generally refers to
comprehensive major medical coverage with a high maximum
limit. Dr. Swartz refers in nher testimony to low cost
catastrophic coverage, which requires substantial
out-of-pocket amounts in deductivles and coinsurance. The
higher the deductible, the lower the premium: As a
concept, low cost catastrophic health insurance is
attractive and insurance companies have bee offering such
policies in the individual market for many years.
Potential ouyers are the self-employed and others without
group insurance who atre willing to self insure a large
deductible amdunt., These policies have not, however,
proved to BLe as pupular with consumers as basic coverages
or low deductible comprenensive major medical. In group
insurance, there has been virtually no demand for high
deductivle major medical coverage, unless it is to
supplement a prougram of extensive basic coverage. 1If
there were a demand among employers for iow cost
catastrophic coverage unly, it woulo be readily provided
Dy carriers.

ur. Swaitt2 may nave intended that a low cost catastropnic
coveraye pe uffered as 4n alternative option under a group
insurance plan, to e eiected by low income employees.

Tne advantayes cltained for such coverage are that the low
incume family would be more wiliing to seek medical care
when neeved, and there wouid be less free care to be paid
for vy society, From tne point of view of the low income
fam.l,, nowever, the large out-of-pocket expense required
to mdwe catastropnic insurance "luow cost" would be a




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

detertent tu wmexing medical care, Furthermore, the
out-of-pouket ®«panse couln bLe an intolersble burden when
medical expenses are incurred, and soclety mignt bear much
of the cost anyway. Much depends upon the balance Détween
acceptable “low cost" and the required amount of
out-of-pocket expense. 1. s not entirely cleal that low
cgst catastropnic coverage A0uld be a good solution,

Tnere are otner proolems with high and low options under a
group plan, which involve adverse selection., Each year,
empluyees would elect-the insurance plan tnat best serves
their immegiate medical needs. The working of adverse
ceiection eventually leads to severe distortions in the
premjum rates for tne two options, and undermines the
financial staoility of the group plan.

Testimony of Ms. Alice Kltchen - Kansas wWomen's Equity Action
League., :

Ine testimony presented Dy Ms. Kitchen describes the problems
of mig-life women vetween age 45«65 without medical coverage,
wnich are summarized as a lack of 2ccess and affordability.
Tneir studies have shown tnat such women are either not in the
work force, or wotk part time in low paying jobs without health
venefits. They depeng upon théir husoands for healtn coverage,
and, if widowed or ulvorced, experience many problems in
securing replacement coverage.

Miu-1ife women in tnis category encounter the same problems
tnat are faced uy many persons who noO longer have access to
group insurance coverdge. That is not to detract in any way
from the emotional anu econumic stresses that accompany a
spuuse's deatn or a divorce. we only note that the mid-iife
women are a special exanple of all persons whOo i0Se group
cuveraye ang suffer a lack of access and affordapility, If
tnere is a unique aspect about sucn women, it may be that tney
nave more difficuity securiny appropriate employment and group
coverage,

My, Kitcnen Ldentified nine speciflc oarriers that are
phonuntered, and we will address eacn of these separately.

c4,1. "Wians avallabie to former dependents and their children.
yenprdlly are micn more expensive tnan tneir previous
Gfoup suierdage. In continustion rates the dependent pays
the .fuap fate (wuthn the employer and tre employee
sortiun,, 4ng in conversion rates, the premium is usually
douuie tne Jroop rate, (See attachment 8.) Inuivigual
rates may pe less expensive out are often aifficult to
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acqulre, do nul pruvide comparable coverage, and may
exclouge sarlous medicali conditions. Only continuation
retes provide the same scope of coverage. Usually the
other plans have nigh deductiole, high costs, and minimel
venefits,” L

Ine teo general points raised are (i) the cost of
individual policies relative to group coverage, and {(ii)
tne scope of penefits In individual policies.and the
underwriting rules that apply. '

Tne_Cost of individual Poiicies. when former dependents
are aple to continue under the group policy fur a period
of time, they generally pay the full group premium, tnat
is, both the employer and employee share. Ffor groups of
ten or more employees, that premium is a per employee (or
per dependent unit) average of several actuarial factors,
such as the group's average age and sex distribution, the
claims experience, occupation mix, etc. The group
premium also reflects relatively low administrative
expense througn the economies of scale innerent in group
insurance, as cofipared to individual insurance.

An empioyee or dependent who loses group coverage can
usually purchase a group conversion policy. -.Such
policies are a special kind of individuai policy that
must oe lssued wlthout regard to the applicants health
status, If applied for within a prestribed period such as
thirty-one days. The premium rates for group conversion
hoiicies are age rated. The rates for older persons can
suustantlally exceed the former group rate, which, as
noted, is an average premium.

Insurance companies age rate all idividual insurance
policles, including group converslons, since they cannot
predict in advance the ag- distritution of the
applicants. If a company had a very large share of the
individuai marxet in a gi ‘en area cr state, it might bDe
aple to cnharge an average age premium for individual
poiicies witnou ~ .._ . _.g losses. To be successful,
tnat compdny must continue to attract persons at younger
than averaye-age, to supsidize tne older i1 sureds.

fne Mytuayr of Umaha quarterly premium rates for group
“onversiun major medical policies were cited by Ms,
Kitenen ,n ner Attachment &. we have confirmed tnat the
rates snuwn are correct. This major medical conversion
Dian vrovides very generous venefits, and covers all of
the e«penses ysually found under a compienensive major
medgicai form. -
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Hospital foum und board expense is covereg at the
semi-private level and physiclans' charges are covered on
a reasonable customary basis, A deductible and
coinsurance apply. This policy is very similar to a
group comprehensive major medical plan, and serves as &
caunter example to tnhe assertion that only continuation
under the group policy provides the same scope of
coverage, In our view, the premium rates are not

_excessive. we have, in fact, been 8@oviseo by Mutual of

Omaha that substantial premium rate increases are soon to
be made effective as 8 result of large losses.

Mutual of Omahm alsp offers an individual comprehensive
major medical pollzy in its regular portfolio.,- That
policy is similar t3 the group conversion major medical,
and premiums are lower, althouip underwriting

requirements apply.

(11) indivigyal Policies - Scope of Benefits and
underwr equirementg. There is & Targe market for
ndividual policies pnd many companies actlively
participate. A variety of policy forms ls avallable,
providing cnoices among basic coverages, comprehensive
major medical, and high deductible ma jor medical
policies, The scope of benefits ranges from very
Liparal, which is the most costly, to relatively modest
coverage which is much less expensive. The public can
shop to secure the best coverage they can afford. Me do
not agree that individual policies are difficult to
acquire, or that the scope of available coverage is not
cd@parable to group. ‘'

With respect to existing medica. conditions, applicants
for individual coverage are asked questions in the
application about their health status. If the applicant
reveals the presence of a.serious disease, an extra
premium may be required. When certain diseases are
involved, however, sJuch as cancer, stroke, severe mental
and netvous disorders, multiple sclerosis and similar
conditions, most insurers would decline to issue a
policy. When such persons are aware of their condition
ano lose Qgroup coverege, they frequently avail themselves
of tne group conversion policy which is issued without
reference to health status. uninsurable persons in seven
states also have an opportunity to secure coverage
througn an industry pooling mecnanism,

It may also occur that applicants for individual policles
are in reasonably good healtn except for a specified
conditisn such as an ulcer, slipped disk, the presence of
a xigney stone, etc. When it appears that the applicant

will require redical services in the nearAfuture, the
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e fnsuret mays offer to lssue 8 policy with a rider which
excludes tne specifi¢ conditibn.” Some medical conditions
may ve temporary and may be excliuded oy r'uer oniy for a
\, short period of time. ‘
C *
\ The oojectives of medical underwriting are to classify
A uppiicants by state of health to determine the
Y appropriate premium category, and also to control last
o . minute  purchases Oy persors who suddenly have & need for
medical expense insurance. Although these rules appear | -
\ : as "oarriers" to applicants, the insurer couid not obtain .
a predictable cross section of individual risks if peopie '. 4
coulu purchase coverage only when needed. Group
insurance can be issued without medical evidente of
lnsuranility when at least ten employees are involved,
pvecause other underwriting requirements are lmposed.
These are that all employees must enroll if the plan is v
non-contriputory, and at least 75% must enroll if the :
plan is contributory. These particlpation requirements
produce an acceptapble crosgs section of risk. Since there
are no corresponding safeguards in ingividual insurance,
medical underwriting is required.

¢. ACCESS. "“Former dependents may or may not find owt apbout their
conversion rights, If the state has a continuation or a
conversion privilege, there'ls a time limit.
Notification of the former dependents does not always
nappen ot happen in a timely manner. This leaves the

' \ dependent without adequate time during a very stressful
\ period to make complicated decisions.” '
Every effort should be made to inform employees and )
\ dependants -of any rights to cantinue under the group * .
\ policy or to obtain a qonversion policy. C.mversion

rignts are stated in the employee's certif. ate of
insurance, but that does not guarantee that the
information has been communicated. ' The employer is first

N aware of termination of coverage, and informs the

\ employee of availaole rights. The solution to this

\ parrier probably lnvoives improved consumer, education,

Ms. Kitchen makes the point that a former dependent may
pe under stress and does not have adequate time to make
complicated decisions. One possibility might oe for such
dependents to secure a group conversion policy on a
non-mbdical basis, at least for a few monthd,. and shop

. later for an individual policy that may oe more !

| appropriate. Group conversion policies often serve as

4 interim coverdge, until elther group coverage is secured )
2 tnrough new employment or some otner arrangement is
made ., .

! | o
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5. Pre-txisting Conditlen. "Irying to secure nealth coverage with a

5.
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’
pre-existing conditton is lixe sending a youngster to o ' .’/
school with chicken oox--they don't want the child in th !
group. lInsurers argue that this adds an additional riskrtq
an already high risk group. Tnis phenomenon is called ‘
‘adverse selection.' However, 1 suggest to you that theg-
insurance companies' own actuarial tables do not support
this concept. (sSee attachment B.)" !

’

—ry

Tnis subject nas oeen cévered in item 1 above. The
reference to insurance company actuerial-tables is’‘unclear.

4., Age Rat&ng. "Most insurance companies except Blue Cross/Blue

Shield In Kansas aye rate. Tnhis practice causes older '
citizens to pay higher premiums at a point in their lises
when their income ik shrinking." .

This suoject nhas oeen covered in item 1 above.

Age Differential. “"The practice of men marrying women younger

than tnemselves can result in no medical coverage for the
spouse when the worker spouse retires and becomes eligible '
for Medicare." {

Ihe problem raised is that of any retiree, or spouse of a
retiree, wno is not yet elipible for Medicare. 5Senator
Heinz raiseg this question in another context by inquiring
as to the availaoility of coverage for workers between the
ages of 62 ana 63 whp take early retirement. .

Many employers toddy provide cuverage under the group plan .
for retired employres and theii spouses. Such coverage is
usually the same as for active employees, until the retiree
ad spouse, in turn, pecome eligible for Medicare. At tnat
time, the coverage is changed to a Medicare supplement form
of protection.

!
Employees who retire before 65, and do not have an
empioyer's retiree plan, may exercise the conversion
urivilege. That would provide s group conversion policy for
potn the retiree and spouse, on a non-medical basls, until
each ogecame eliyivle for Meaicare., 1If the group conversion
policy was not regarded as satisfactory, the retiree and '
spouse could snop for individuai coverage, as there are
companies that wiil lssue up tu age 64. In addition, there
is at least one larye assoclation of retired persons tnat
offers its membersnip group coveraye at ages under 65.

Part-Time Empioyment. "Uependents 8s well as singie workers

employes in part time low paying joos usualiy nave nno
access to health penefits."
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\ 1f an empluysar has s group health plen, 1t 4s usuaily
i avaliable to full time employees and those that work gt
© .least 20 hoJurs per week, Thus, it is possible that workers
wno are employed for less than 20 hours per week may not be
eligible for the group plan. Although this is fAoparrier, .
the issue of how many working hours should be needed to
qualify for group benefits ls debatable. -

7. lnsurer Bankruptcy of Employer Terminatlon of Group Plan.
7 "This proolem affects all formerly Ilnsured members in a
. / critical way. Thera is little recourse for these members;
/ however, according to the Kansas Insurance Commission

office, companies under the Jurlsdiction‘of Chapter 11 may
' eventually pay off the claims they owe."

Most carrlers are financially secure and insurer bankruptcy
is a relatively rare event. When it occurs, the State
Insurance Dspsrtment usually takes action to protect.the
interests of policyholders, to the eytent possible.

knsurers cannot prevent an employer/termination of a group
plan. If tne plan is insured, how Qer. the insurance
company is responsible for any cla?ms incurred prior to the
effective date of termination, provided the employer pald
all due premiums. ¢

8. Medicare Age. "Th!s is not currentfy a problem. However, if
the recommendation of the Soclial./Securlity Advisory Council
is implemented and the age.is raised from 65 to 68, we will
see 'a further widening of the gap for those without medical
insura ce." o

!
ihe avalisbility of incurance for retirees not yet eligible
for Medicare was covered in item 5 apove, If the Medicare
age were raised from 65 to 68, we would expect that present
arrangements .and optlons would continue to be avallable for

the added three years. . . J
. //
9. Self-lnsuring. "Tne Employee Retirement Income Security Act, /

tRI-A, has in {ts legislation a title tnat covers employee /
fringe and heaith benefits. Tnis section speils out 4
administrative procedures for fiscal matters, reporting ang
gisclosure practices for seif-insured plans. 08ecause these
ceilfoinsured medicai plans that fall under the jurisdiction
of tng LRISK law have mirimal standards, many employers are
nov chatsing to self-insure, thereoy escapling the scrutiny
uf tne State Insurance Commissioner. Other reasons ,

o ‘companies seilf-insure are to avoid state premium tax and
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regulations, Unider tne teyulatofy vacuum of ERISA,
cumpanies can wtlte plans that do not cover certain medical
conditions, thereby esxcludiny coverage that has bLeen deemad
necessary and humane by many state lnsurence commissions.”

A seif insuled employer is able to avoid state premium tax
¢nu otner state laws ano regulations that apply to insured
‘plans. altnouygh reference {s made to ERISA, the abllity of
empioyers to self insure long predates that legislation.
Tne trend toward selt insurance on the part of large
amp.ioye.s Deydn in the esrly 19/Gs,snd was also motivated
uy; financiai a0vantdages In becoming self insured.

Withough self insurance is not new with respect to large

* empioyers, there has been more self insurance in recent
,edrs involving smaller size groups. Sma'l groups cannot
seif insure in the sense of taking tne financlial risk of
thelr own Cialms eaperience. Instead, small employers join
seflf-insured multiple emplover trusts that are organized by
thirg party claim aaministrators, which conpete with
insuted gluup plans designed fur smail employers. The HIAA
fiily supworts the cuncept of insured plans and state
regulation of insurance.

oo Mattin DI er / s\
wetay ’

h/la/ B4

Senator DURENBERGER. Dr. Swartz recommended to us among
other things a need for low-cost catastrophic health insurance cov-
erage and for rhore choice among health benefit plans. I wonder if
you might just comment on trends in that area among employed
populdtions and the trend in the insurance industry of making
?vailable a variety of plans, including low-cost catastrophic bene-
its.

Mr. DickrLer. Well, low-cost catastrophic plans are only lew cost
if you have a high front-end deductible. That's what makes them
low cost. I have been involved in health insurance for over 25
years, and in all of those years, I have never seen high deductible
plans sell well either on a group basis to employers, or in the indi-
vidual market to individuals.

I believe Americans by and large want first dollar coverage, and
they are only turning away from it now slightly because of the
high cost. When I say we are seeing shifts to higher deductibles,
I'm talking about $100 deductibles going to $200 and $300. In an-
other 2 or 3 years they might reach $400 and $500. But with the
escalation of ﬁea!th care costs, after you adjust for inflation, these
really aren't high deductibles.

In order to bring premiums down to what might be called low

rice, you have talk in terms of front-end deu' ~iibles of possit'y
$1.000 to $2,000 and higher. Many comipanies offer individual major
medical policieg with high front-end eductibles—3%1,000, $2,500. I
even know of a“company that offered a $10,000 deductible policy.

Traditionally, however, sales of such policies have never been
high in the individual market, and I don’t know of any group
buyers interested in that kind of coverage.

g(mﬁtor DureNnseErGER. Ms. Kitchen in her testimon{‘ talked
about a variety of problems that mid-life women have with the in-
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surance induatrl)" to go beyond the need for unisex insurance, which
| won't even ask you about. But among these issues is the issue of
cost. And I think you heard her testify that the plans available to
former dependents and their children. generally are much more ex-
pensive than their previous group coverage. And the continuation
rates for dependénts when the dependent pays the group rate and
voth the employer and the employee portion, the premium is usual-
ly double the group rate.

Attachment B, which I don’t fully understand, is a ' Mutual of
Ornaha quarterly premium table for major medical ~onversion
plans. And it shows how, depending on this deductible, there are
quite a disparity in rates between males and females.

Would you discuss the problem that she rai-es for us?:

Mr. Dickrir. I think I can if we are talking about a divorce situ-
ation that occurs when the woman is in her 40’s or 50’s and she is
not’ working herself—and that is what the problem 1s If the di-
vorced wife or husband, whatever the case may be, is employed,
‘and continues to have group coverage, I don’t think there is a prob-

“lem situation.

The problem is when you have the traditional homemaker who
suddenly finds herself without a spouse, maybe a meager divorce
settlement, and very little funds with which to purchase insurance.
“If she could find employment where there is group insurance, that
would be her best alternative. If not, she is probably in the catego-
ry of low-income persons without access to group coverage, who
have to shop in the individual market or possibly buy a policy
_through mass enrollment. That is a problem she shares with many
uncovered people who are low income.

I believe quite a few women in that category experience cultural
shock because they didn’t formerly consider themselves to be low-
income people, but that's exactly what they wind up being.

Senator DURENBERGER. | hate to keep using you in this way, but
I guess that’s what you are here for. I wonder if you wouldn’t take
a look at the testimony on behalf of the Women’s Equity Action
League in Kansas where they deal with a variety of these kinds of
issues—cost, access, preexisting condition, which we have already
dealt with, and age rating, age differential, the problems of self-in-
surcrs and so forth—and then perhaps address some of the ques-
tions that were raised here at various times. John Heinz raised it
relative to the under 65 population group. Give us your opinion of
what the insurance industry iz able to do and why it has to do
some of these things that it is doing so that we will have it as part
of the record.

Would you be able to do that?

Mr. DickrLER. Be happy to.

Senator DUrRENBERGER. Would you give us some idea about what
is happening on the self-insurance side? I know it is sometimes a
problem for you, and sometimes not. But it seems to be creating a
problem for some people, including some employers who have de-
cided to go that way. K/Iuybe if you could just give us a little over-
view f the impact that the trend toward employer self-insurance is
having on either the cost or the availability or the benefit struc-
tL‘ljﬁ in health insurance.
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Mr. Dickre. | would be happy to, Senator. [ think it's a question
of perspective. Selt isurance didn’t begin with ERISA, although I
think ERISA stimulated interest in self-insurance. Many of the-
large corporations of our country have self-insured their group in-
surance prograras for many years, while maintaining a very close
relationship with their insurance companies. The carriers continue
to do many of the things that an insurer would do anyway even
though they no longer bear the financial risk. They continue to
process claims, prepare employees' certificates, provide conversion
policies, et cetera. Many large corporations would go self-insurance
and little would really be changed.

It was a financial arrangement more than anything else. In
recent years there has been more of a tendency for self-insurance
to be adopted by smaller-and-smaller groups. We have seen the
growth of what we call TPA's third party administrators. There
have been many firms , .o into the claims processing business and
solicit small groups who participate on a totally uninsured basis.
The employees have their claims processed, and the employer pays,
[ suppose, what he thinks is a premium or something similar to a
premium. It's all right as long as the funds are there to pay the
claims, but the benefits are not insured. The plan is not under any
State regulatory system. Many States I think, are trying to {igure
out how to regulate such arrangements. No conversion policies are
provided. You have none of the usual safeguards that have grown
up over the years in a regular insured program.

Scenator DureNsrrGrER. What happens with regard to mandated
benefits. [ mean when the legislature in Colorado mandates a set of
benefits. Does that apply in the self-insurance situation?

Mr. Dickrer. Normally, Senator, these laws only apply to group
or individual policies issued in that State.

Senator DurensercER. You get stuck with the mandates.

Mr. Dickrer. We get stuck with the mandates. They do not apply
to self-insured programs, whether a large or small employer is n-
volved.

One of the big problems of mandates, is when they apply on an
extra territorality basis. That is a problem for groups with employ-
ees in several States since it can disrupt a nationwide employee
benefit plan.

senator DurenserGer. All right, thank you very much.

Thank all the witnesses this morning. And I hope that you will
all stay in touch and follow up on the directions you got this morn-
ing. [ appreciate it. The hearing is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 11:30 p.m.. the hearing was concluded. |

3y direction of the chairman, the following communications were
made a part of the hearing record:|
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STATEMENT oOF THE
« AMERICAN PROTESTANT HEALTH
ASSOCIATION ON HEALTH CARE
FOR THE ECONOMICALLY DISADVANTAGED

Mr. {halrman and Members of the Suhcommittoe, the American
bProteastant Health Association ("APHA") a)preciates this
opportunity to present its views on the critical issue of
health care for the economically disadvantaged, We commend
the Suhcommittee for holding hearings to examine this important
issue in depth.

The APHA in comprised of 300 instituttnns,’agencies and
nirsing homes acrods the country, and with 2,000 personal
members in its Jdivision, the College of Chaplains, The APHA
ta- hospitals in 38 states, totalling 60,000 beds, and its
nospitala are lacated in both rural communities and the inner
cities.  Although the APHA hospltals are church-related, they
receilve little or no direct financial support from the church,

Aqa 1n indivisit le part of thair religious commitment,
the APHA hosupitils serve larqe proportions of Medicare,
Medreaid and vha;iry care patients., With respect to t .e
Iitter, the term "charity care" may be defined as the prouvision
st health care services to patients lacking Medicare, Medicaid,
HWlum (ravs, ofF other third party insurance and who are
ot heerwi 1 unable to pay for medical services, Such patients
gqeneatly are chronically and terminally {1l and impoverished

c1t1srna: often, too, they are unemployed. Thus, the APHA
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hospitals are, in effect, “safety net" institutions of last
resort for citizens, irvespective of the severity of their
illnesses or inahility to pay for medical services. Recent
data indicates that the safoty net institutions, such as the
APHA hospitals, have resulted in the reduction of health care
costs and the increase in competition in our health system,
while continuing to provide health care services to - mployed
and uninsured persons, The sérvices provided hy these
hospitals are clearly of benefit to the Medicare and Medicaid
programs, othar insurors, the health care system and the
community at larg=.

Therefore, ;t is crucial that such é&fety net hospitals
continue to be able to provide the greatly needed medical
anrvices they now ofter, nistorically, philanthropy paid for
a substantial portion of the costs associated with charity
care. These philanthropic subsidies declined with the advent
&f Medicare, Medicaid and the growth of private insurance,
which generally will not reimburse for charity care., Hospitals
with large numbers of charity care patients now face significant
threats to their financial viability in the short-run because

nf inadequate cash flow and in the long-run becausc of limited

"~ availahility of capital funds, This follows since hospitals

with the laryest charity care burdens, by definition, have a
amaller.pool of charge-paying pat!ents on whom to shift the
burdens associated with the frmer. Thus, these hospitals

may not be ahle to pay promptly their creditors and employee$s
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and may not have sufficient retained revenues with which to
tlnanée capital pieieacts, Their access to dabt also may be
adversely affected by their low cash flow,

In order for safety net hospitals to be able to provide
a vital community setvice, their special requirements must be
taken into account, In this respect, the APHA urges that the
apecial needs of their hospitals (and other hospttéls providing
charity care) thaé are in financial distress because of their
ptoviding uncompensated charity care be considered and
addressed by the Congress, These shortfalls are not alleviated

A

by tne Medicare/Medicaid programs or third party insurors and

are exacerbated hecause of the growing concern about financially

" distressed hospitals, For instance, the National Center for

Health Services Research of the Nepartment of Health and
Human Services has estimated in its Report, dated June 1983,
that between one-quatter and one-third of voluntary hospitals
are unable to ygenerate gsufficient revenues to pay expenses,
in part, because of their providing services to patients who
are unable to pay for them. 1t is precisely because charity
care patients are ineligible for Medicare/Medicaid or other
insurance that they Fall into a twilight zone of health care
which is heing me by safety ne. institutions on an uncompensated
hadgis, . o

The APHA, therefore, urges this Subcommittee to identify

certain criteria which would provide the basis of some form

of assistanes to those hospitals which are reaching the point
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of becoming.f!nancially distres »d. For instance, such
criteria may include whether the hospital ln‘quastion is
serving such chprity care patients, the percentage of such
patient population and the effect on the hospitals' financiai
heal.h of providing charity health care. Any equitable
assistance program, however, should not erode the marketplace ’
forces now at work in the health care industry, We would
urge the Congress to have the Department of Health and Human
Services take the necessary first dtep by reporting to the
Congress by December 31, 1984 on the scope and parameters of
this issue.

The APHA wishes to stress that it is not. advccating a
program of national health insurance for hospital services.
Tn the contrary, the assls;ance called for by the APHA should
hbe provided only to those hospitals which are in financial
distress b;Eause of their providing charity care to patfents
unaple to pay their bilis.

In conclusion, the APFA believes that it is vital that
hospitals receive some form of assistance to enable them to
continue to provide charity care and that the assistance
itself be separate and distinct from the Hospital Insurance
Trust Fund. We appreciate this opportunity to present our
views on these vital issues, and the APHA stands ready as a
resource to work with the Congress and the Department of
Health and Human Services in the months ahead to develop a
system which will prote:t the public and the financially

distressed hospitals.
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. INTRODUCTION

M. Chairman and Members of the Tas¢ Force:

I am vincent Gardner, Vice Presif.nt of the National Association
of Chain Drug Stores (NACDS). My background includes degiees in
both pharmacy and business administration, 1In ad?ition, I hove
taught economics and business at the Sghool of Phafmacy, Univcé-
sity of California at San Francisco from 1957 to 1967. From 1968
to 1979 I served in various positions within the Departﬁent Sf
Health, Education and Welfare. My las* position was Associate
Administrator for Pharmaceutical Reimbursements of the Medicaid
Bureau, HCFA, and Chairman of the Pharmaceutical Reimbursement
hoard. Accompanying me today is Nancy Buc, formerly FDA General

Counsel and now in private practica.

[ Zelieve [ have a rather comprehensive understanding.of the
Department's pharmacy reimbursement requlations since I served on
*he committens that helpeg draft many of them for HEW Secretary
Casper Weinkerger. 1@ was then given thas just punishment of having
*o administer them. During that time I attended or presided ovgr
many meetings on these regulations, and I empathize with the mem-
bers cf the Task Forre. I wish to express my thanks for allowipg

NALCDS to testify today.

The National Association of chain Drug Stores is a non-profit trade

association which represents more than 160 chain drug store

32
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corporations operating ovar,;s,ooo pharmaaies throughout the

United States. Since the inceptién of the Medicaid program, both

NACOS and its individual members have worhed ciosély with the

bepartment and state Medicald administrators in an effort to de-~
, ; ,

valop policlies that will provide prescribed drugs to ‘beneficiagies:

at reasonable cost to taxpayers,

The Association and its iiembers are particularly congerned with

n' . . w ”“*/ \"L'—\“ .
two parts of present regulations covering reimbursements for! a?l
f | .

scribed drugs.

They are the sections which:

©. limit reimbursements to the lower of (lf ingredient cost
1 hot to exceed the federally
established MAC limits, if applicable; plus a dispens-
ing fee, or (z) the pharmacy's usual and custonary
retail price “: and,

of the drug product,

.
H

the new regulations which require pharmacies to pro-
vide sarvices aven though a recipient cannot pay a
state imposed co-paymant.

wa have ovar the past two and one-half years requested the Depart-

mant to revisw the "lower of" provisglons, and have recently asked

the Secretaty to review the. co-payment rules. We are deeply con-

. cerned that these provigions which both our members and the members

of the National Asspociation of Retail Druggists (NARD) believe

should receive the most attantion were not mentioned as areas of

concern in the announcement of this meeting. e hope that this was
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S unintended ovaraight by the Task Force and not an indication ‘ o

"of alsintarest in the concerns of p?armacy owners. | ‘ ' : Yi

; ol
We believe in the necessitylof providing PLescription drUleene- . : '5
fits to the needy persons in our sgqieté and intend to continue
to provide those services, But without some relief 1n these ' fﬂ
two areas’ many pharmacies will be unable to remain in business
in upite of their overall efficiency of operation. "Although
these requlations have to some degree always operated unfairly )
against retail Lrug stores, industry developments in recent years . '{
have made them particularly onetgus. /As more fully explained be-~* ,
low, they now not only dater efﬂiciency and competition among rej/ : f,é
tall drug stores, but also make participation in the Medicaid pro- :7 3

gram a losing proposition. : -, ‘ '
' t
1f tha Medicaid program is to rFmaiﬂjeffective, chapges in the re- L)

imbursement system must be made, 1 wish to address these fwo areas

i

saparately. ! v ‘ /
1 K

’nownn QF" PROVISIONS ~

The retail~price of a prescripticn consists of three ¢ompOneﬁts:

'

(1} the ingrydient cost of medication; (2) other costs, including .

rent, salaries,Nlnvencory carrying costs, admintstrative costsy and

utilities; and (3) a reasonable profit, which rewards the pharmacy

owner for investing capital and assuming the business risks assodl

ated with opaxatiné a prescription dep§rtment.

s ‘ ) . {
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aqe mark-up on he 1ngred1ent cost ot medication. ¥hen the ing:edi- ’ !

entcost 1s low, the mark-up may not fully cover all the other costs . \

. ‘muniionsd above, much less a profit, In other cases, when the in-

!
gredient cost is greater, the percentage mark-up will cover other '
4osts and profit. This pricing system produdes a profit wheh the 4
averags maYk-up (in d¥llars) exceeds all ocosts.

The eecond, and imuch less common, pricing method is to add a fixed
"dollar amount td the ingradient cost of"hh{ product, This fixed

dollar mark-up or fee is bas'led upon the

s

umption that the' other -

costs (i.¢.; y@tﬂan‘gbe cost, of_th_e drug) are the same éot'all :
prucri'.puqns and ared W@ to the cost of the drug pfcduct, | R
i Wheh the p{roduct cost is high, however, the basic assdumption no

= longor holds, becauss the inventorgcnrrying charge for druq pro-

A

ducts varua diractly with tre coet of the product.

- Which' aver pricing system *,dercentaqe max"kiup or fee ~ servés_ as ‘the
basis of retail price, the a;ct_qal retail price will be modified in=
' numerable times, usually beéaﬁsé 'of competition, Thus, just as
some producta in grocery. stm:es sarves as loss leaders, so may

'@ particularx ptucription,’drﬁqa\ tYhen a compet‘itor reduces a price,
oth;r drug storas may ,I;av‘e',to do tha sama. A new pharmac‘y may have
a grand opening sale '-én dr»{lq A, “&Qd \thers in the nei.ghboi‘hpod will
4 . \

!
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respaqﬁ by mclhinq oy bna SE 2 ‘Price on drug A or by slashing
thelr G¥h priges ori drugs &B d C.
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In short, in order to remain
?oompeuitive, drug stores must meeb”qnd baat prevailing market
-gﬁprioes, whether or not those prioes correspond to the price de-

. termined by the basic¢ prieing systedt
' * ' ' : ) '
The Medicaid "lower of" requlations exploit this situation by com=~

paring the competitively set market price of a drug against a

price determined by a fixed regulatory formula and then _chodsing

ghe 1ower of che two , The‘ﬂsual and ¢ stomary price will be

lowex Jthan coat plus fee whenthe product 13-3 loss teaderor -

otherwise subject to intense compatiti . ,COkt plus fee will .

i
“be lower than the uwuél and customary p oe when the cost of

. the drug phd/or the state~set dispensing fee has been allowed to

fall bplpyd market lévels. Thus, the Medicaid regutations set.
"
up 8 1a aic "Head;jl win, raifs Yoy Lose° situation: when the

plus/ fegaq‘ Medicaid xéimbu)?"‘ak only' fhe latter: whﬁ “the cost plus
fee is the higher, Madicaid pays only the usual and bq\tomary pricé.
Medicaid in effeot pptchases all drugs whose prices are\ low bea
caure of competition and all Jrugs whose prices are low ecausﬁ

of regulation, never qaving the pharmacy a profit large e ough te

cover/the lerges,

:' ) ' '\l\
+
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significantly, if Medicaid wera the sole purchaser of prescription
drugs, pharmacies would have, no incentive to compete on price. If
they simply set the usual and customary charg; higher than the cost
plus fee amount, they at least would guarantee themselves the govern-
mentzget price, which, as discussed beléﬁ,.is itself often inadequate.

INADEQUATE REGU.LATORY FORMULA

The inequities of the "lower of" squeeze are compounded by the fre-
quent inadequacy of the state-set dispensing fee. For example, if
. ' y drug's ingredients csst more than the state allows, or if the
drug store's actual mark-up (reflecting its costs and a small
profit) are above the state-set dispensing fee, which is supposed
to cover gross profits, Medicaid participation results in not only

no profit, but actual loss.

State-set dispensing fees are a serious problem. When the govern=-

ment’ first promulgated the “lower of" regulations, mark-ups were

about equal to acquisition costs. Since then, however, ingredient
costs have risen, which means the pharmacy must expend more in in-
ventory costs. But state-set dispensing fees have not kept pace.
As a result, thae dispersing fee does not cover other costs, much
less a ”ofit.s Remember, too, that when the dispensing gee is
artificially low becuase the states have not rais~d it, the

"lowar of" aqueeze will occur more and more often. The problem is

5. A recent study by California State University, Chico, under-
scores this point. This study concluded that "Higher product costs
directly affect pharmacists, who face even larger dollar investments,
while at the same time dispensing fees are tending to rise at a
slower rate. The resultant disparity has created a situation whare-

e in the return on inventory for pharmacists has gradually decreased
for most products, and dramatically decreased for others." The Migh
Costs of Therapy by Dennis L. Hefner, Ph. D., California state
Univa: {ty, Chico (1983).
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further exacerbated whan ingredient price limits are lower than

the pharmacist's actual acquisition cost.

In summary, the pharmacy has three opportunities to lose money
under Medicaid reimbursement regulatiens: once because of the
"lower of" provisions, once because the dispensing fee i$ too low,

and once because the ingredient cost paid is too low.

The result is that pharmacists are subsidizing Medicaid. To im-
pose these costs on one partiéular segment of society - indeed

one par?iculgr\type of provider which is necessary to the success
of the M;diﬁaia program - is both illogical and unfair. Congress,
in passing the Medicaid Act and its subsequent amendments, has
continually demonstrated its intent to prevent providers from being
made involuntary Medicaid cost-sharers, and th.s intent should be

honored. 6

It is, moreover, simply illogical to place this burden.on pharmacists.,
As Medicaid bacomes more and more expensive £or drug stores parti-
cularly, many will be forced out of business, thereby limiting the

ability of recipients to take advantage of Medicaid services and

6. The Kerr-Mills Act, for axample, which contained the original
Medicaid Act, raquired Federal Medica‘d aussistance to be "100 per~
centum less the state percentage," 42 U.S.C. 1396d(b), evidencing
Congress' intent to fund the program entirely from state and Federal
contributions. The 1965 Amendments to the Act underscored this point,
again stating that participation by the States was to be equal to all
of the non-Federal share, sc that lack of local funding would not
affect the benefity provided. 42 U.S.C. 1386a{a) (2).
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reducing compatition which will increase health care costs to
private consumers. No doubt this . turn of events will also cause
additional frustration with and animosity toward government pro-=
grams, leaving a significant and important segment of society feel-
ing not only alienated, but taken advantage of as well., The vital
.role played by drq stores, as well as the ease with which the pro-
blems created by the "lower of" provision could bé avoided merely

by repeal, suggests that effective action should be taken quickly.7

In the absence of some remedial action, pharmacists will be forced
to compensate for losses generated by Medicaid sales by charging
higher prices to private patients. S$ince the elderly currently
account for approximately 26 to 30 pexcent of all prescription

drug expenditures, this cost shift will create a situation in which
they will be forced to spend more of their income on health care,
This will in turn reduce their disposable income, and, ironically,

add to the ranks-of Medicaid (and to the cost of the program to

taxpayers). In addition, as prices to private consumers rise,
third party premiums will rise, adding to the already sprialing

national health care costs.

This trend Could be slowed, if not entirely stopped, if the "lower
of" provision were simply eliminated and paarmacists were allowed

to charge Medicaid competitive market prices, Such action would

et

7. Drug stores have in the past made prescription benefits one
of tha most cost-effestive oorticns of the program., In fiscal

year 1982, Medicaid . :imbursements for drugs were $1.59 billion
and accounted for 5.3 percent of total Medicaid payments. For

such effectiveness to be undermined because of inequitable re-

imbursement policies would be a great tragedy.

39
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not significantly raise the cost of Medicaid, Indeed, the "lower
of" provisions have never saved the government much money. Aalter-
native plans could insure efficient Medicaid service without burden-
ing the‘retail drug industry. For example, if, as NACCS recommends,
reimbursements were based upon market pricaes (the usual and custo-
mary charge . to the general public), an upper limit at the 90th
percentile of all charges in the state for the same product could

be imposed to ensure that the Government would not pay unneces-

sarily high prices.

THE COMPETITIVE RETAIL DRUG MARKET

As more fully discussed below, the competitive nature of the retail

drug industry assures the delivery of low-cost high-quality drug pro-

ducts and services to all consumers, whether they pay their own bills,

have private insurers pay them, or 7h;\71e Medicaid p;y them. Despite
this ¢ rong competition, however, government regulation rather than
competition has played the leading role in setting rates for Medicaid
pharmaceutical reimbursement. In other words, instead of reimburs-
ing prescription'drug purchases at the same competitively set prices
available in the open market, Medicaid agencies reimburse pharmacists
at price levels determined by various regulatory formulas. Over
time, such regulation has, predictably, introduced distortions and
unfairness into the reimbursement formulas. Moreover, the regula-

tory mechanism is itself costly. Since competitive forces are more
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than adegquaté to hold down retail drug prices, and since the tax-
payers' money must be used to §ay-for all this extra regulation,
it is time to take a hard look at how to inject more competition
and less regulation into Medicaid reimbursement for prescription

drugs.

The existing Medicaid reimbursement system is very much the product
of a different era in public policy thinking. If we were starting
from scratch to decide how to do Medicaid reimbursement, terms

like Eompetition and- requlatory reform would be in the forefront

of our minds. But when Medicaid was first adopted, the benefits

of competition and the drawbacks of .overregulation had not yet
entered the public dialogue. Thus, like many other programs of

the 1960's, Medicaid used regulation as the means of defining re-

imbursement Systems and sefting amounts to be reimbursed.

Fach attempt to fine tune Medicaid introduced additional layers

"of regulation., NACDS believes the time has now come to go back

to square one, and to design a Medicaid system which, by taking
advantage of existing strong competition, holds down retail prices

and reduces regulation and its associated disadvantages and costs.

such substitution of competition for requlation is now generally
recognized as desirable when there is reason to believe that com-

petition would have a beneficial effect. Experts believe that

101




industries most suscaeptible to deregulation are those in which con-
ditions of competition, service, quality, and the economy no longer
justify ponderous and complicated control proifsses.a Retail phar-

macy is just such an industry. We believe this is the intent of this

“Administration as expressed by the President and Secretary Heckler.

- We do not understand the hesitancy of the Department to act accord-
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A recent study9 conducted by the Federal Trade Commission's Bureau
of Economics found that, although health care does differ from
other service industries in a number of ways, many segrents of the
industry offer the opportunity for, and could benefit from, com-
petitive-based poliéies. Although the study found no reason to
contend that competition is appropriate for all segments of the
health industry, neither did it find any reason to think that
regulation is appropriate for all health care marketc. The best
solution, the study concluded, is to approach the health care field -
oa a service-by-service basis. In ,°neral, the closer the market

resc.ables the competitive ideal, the less likely it is that some

regulatory intervention technique will lower the price of goods

or improve the allocation of resources.10

*
Tha retdtl drug industry is one area which already fits this com-

petitive model. As the following discussion illustrates, drug

8. Clark, Koster, and Miller, ed., Reforming Re ulation, American
Enterprise Institute For Public Policy Research {19807, at 19.
9. Corpetition and Health Planning: An Issues Paper, ("study")

by Judith R. Gelman, Division of Industry Analysis, Bureau of Econ-
omics, Federal Trade Commission (April 1982).

10. sStudy at 13.
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stores today constitute one of tha most competitive segments of
American business, delivering prescription drugs and services at
low cost with high efficiency. This segment of the health care
industry is, in short, the type of market best able to regulate
itself without government inéerference. The government could and
should take advantage of‘existing market conditions in this field
by reimbursing pharmaceutical providers at the same prices at which
similar drugs and services are offered to other customers, and'nét,
as is currently dona, at prices determined by artificial regulatory
formulas. 1In this way, the 755 of consumers who pay for their own

prescriptions u can be used as a barometar of fair price.

Strong comperition and low profits have long characterized the re-
tail drug industiy, Nearly twenty years ago, in a case charging
price discrimination Ly a retail drug store, an FTC hearing éﬁamine:
found +hat "it should come as no surprise to anybody that net profit
margins, as percentages of grosx sdoles, are not very high in the re-

tail drug industry. In the Matter of William H. Roper, Inc., 69

F.T.C. 667 (1966). 1In reviewing the hearing examiner's deéision,

the Commission found that "the evidence of record demonstrates that
there is intense competition in the retail drgg industry. This finds
support in the fact that profit margins in thé industry as a whole

are approximately 5%." Id. at 72S. Since this case was decided,

11. American Druggist, May, 1982 at 12.
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several factors -~ moet notably, the growth of large retail drug
store chains and the advent of retail druq pri:e advertising - have
¢ intensified competition in the industry and ensured that the price

of retail drugs remains at the lowest possible level.12

The number of drug stores now in business offers simple but power-
ful testimony to the competitive state of the industry.13 There
4 are currently over 50,000 pharmacies in the United States. Eg-

pecially in metrcpolitan areas, this translates into very low store-
to-cu 'tomer ratios and often signifies an‘extrehely small market
snare for any one company. Among chain stores, the intensity of
competition is further borne out by the fact that although only

two cities support as many as six major chain drug competitiors,

dominance by a single chain is the exception rather than the rula

ir the nation's top 50 markets. 14

Current prescripticn drug data bear out the fact that competition
in <re sale of prescription drugs has kept price increases to a

~inimum. Although the average riescription price in chain drug’

stores ircreased from $4.72 in 197. to $7.24 in 1980, an increase

~£ about 53%, the average cost to the pharmacy of drug products

12. 1In contrast to the retail sale of prescription drugs, much
criticism has been directed at what are often considered excess pro-
fits asscciated with the manufacture of drug products. While there
is still a great deal of scholarly debate over whether such profits
io exist, or if they do, whether they are justified, there has been
a marked absence of similar allegations with regard to retail drug

profits.

.
.

13. The Supreme Court has stated that "competition is likely to he

gr2atest when there are many sellers, none of which has any signi-
e f1cant market share." U.S. v. Philadelphia National B~nk, 374 U.S.
321, 363 (1962), -

14, - hain Drug Review, April 26, 1982, at 62.
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dispensed during that same pariod increased by more than 75 percent.
Indeed, the average gross profit during this period increased by .

less than 30 percent, More recent statistics reflect a

continuation of thﬁd‘!rend of higher acquisition costs for phar-
maci;s(and of higher retail costs to consumers, without a corres-
- ponding increase in drug store profits. According to Pharmaceuti-
’ cal D;ta Service, wthe retail price of prescriptions rose 11.3% in
1985. Drug store aéquisition costs for the average prescription,
. however, was up 18%, thereby reducing overall drug store p:offt

" margins from 3.3% of sales to 3.2%. 15 ot

A study of inventory costs compared the ingredient costs and gross
| profits for the top four drug products in six therapeutic categories.
in 1975 and 1982. The average ingredient sost in 1975 was $3.49
{or 57.26% of retail price) and $8.91 (or 70.07% of retail price) .
in 1582. The gross margin for the same time periods were $2.61
(or 42.74% of retail price),and $3.81 (or 29.94% of retail price)

respectively. 16

This gives further evidence to the highly com~
petitive nature of the retail drug market. 'In a less competitive
market, the relationshipvbetween ingredient cost and gross margin

would have remained relatively similar.

A comparison of price increases for prescription drugs with increases
for medical care in particular and for all consumer items in general

highlights the impressive performance of competitive market forces

15. Drug Topics, November 22, 1982 at 37.

L'

16. Hefner, op. Cit. \
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in maintaining low prescripticn drug prices. In the ten year period

: from January 1973 to January 1983, the Consumer Price Index (CPI)

for all consumer items rose 129.£\, from-127.]\ to- 292.6%. The

CPI for medical care, furthermore, rose 157.8%, to 347.8% in 1983
from a 1973 level of 134.9%. 1In contrast, the CPI for prescript-
ion drugé experienced only a 102.9% change in this period, r{sing
from 100.6% in Janaury 1973 to 204.1% in January 1983. This in--
crease was 54.0 percentage points less than that experienced by

other ‘medical care, and 26.3 percehtage points less than the aver-~

age of all other consumer_items.17

L4

There is no reason to believe that this trend of relatively stable

prescription drug prices will change in the future. Prescription

y drug sales continue to increase each year, and will almost certain-

ly contipue to do so in the future, given that people over 55 Qears
of age tend to use a disproportionately large amount of drugs, and
that this 2gg» group is growing at twice the rate ofvthe entire
United States population. 18 As prescription sales move ahead
faster than total sales, drug stores will become more dependent

for growth on prescription volume. Drug stores therefore have aﬁ
incentive to maximize prescription drug sales, which in turn re-
.quires that prescription products and services be sold at favorable
p;ices. This incentive to increase volume - which in turn is most
likely ﬁo occur when prices are lower - is especially strong because,

in general, as prescription activity increases, total drug atore

-

17. Percentages derived from Bureau of Labor Statistics,
U.S. Department of Labor,

18." Drug Topies, July S, 1982.
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expenses decline faster as a ‘percent of sales than do gross margins,
hence resulting in a yrgher net profit for stores with greater pre-
scription demand. This ép “turn, is good news for the consumer,
since prescription sales increases generally mean an overall der~

crease in prescription drug prices..1%“

. Moreover, unlike some other segments of the health care delivery
system, prescription drugs are frequently advertised, itself an
assurance that prices will stay down as cdnsumers use ﬁhe advertis-

‘e 20

ments to decide where to shop. Indeed, since the Supréeme Court

decision in Virginia State Board ¢® Pharmacy v. Virginia Citizens

Consumer Council, Inc., 425 U.S. 748 (1975), invalidated restri~

ctions on the advertising of retail pharmaceutical ‘services and
R _preduects—there—has -been -an explosion of retail drug advertisfg.?!
This advertising has already helped to save millions of dollars.

Sec Staff Report to the Federal Trade Commission, Prescription

.

Drug'Price bisclosures 119 (%375).

The retail drug market is a fast growing, highly competitive industry

which offers consumers the full advantage of an active, free market

econbmy. Traditional indicia of competitiveness - low profit levels,
axtensive advertising of products and services, and small market
shares divided among several companies - all underscore the accuracy

of this characterizatign. Government hea’jth Eare policies could best

19. 1982 NACDS - LILLY DIGEST at 1l2.
20. See Fadaral Trade Commission, Staff Report on Advertising of

Opthalmlc Goods and Services and Proposed Trade Regulation Rule
iE§7I’ {advertising prices ot opthalmlc goods would lower prices).
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Léka advantage of these markat factors by simply allowing them to

’ work for Medicaid in the same way .they work for other vonsumers.

{2 If pharmacies participating in Federal and state health care pro=
S
grams were reimbursed at market level prices; both the provider

and the government would benefit, and the current discontent re~

. sultiﬁg from expensive, time consumipg, and ultimately uhnecessary -
v : ~ : -
/ regulations would be alleviated, if’not entirely eliminated.
-,
. . CONCLUSION - : |

Prescription drugs are an imMportant part of health care in the '
United States. They are vital to a successful government health
care program which ultimately saves taxéayer's money. However, '
efforts must be maqF to alleviate the burden on pharmacists in-
dispensing Medicaid prescriptions, in order th;f the full advantages
qf fered by prescription drugs can be realized. NACDS believes the
répeal of the "luwur of" provisions is essential to “he survival
of a viable hudichid program. NACDS endorses efforts to contain
‘)? Medi:::d codts, lat opposes_thoée ill_conceived plans which shift
costs and bﬁﬁdenu to providers and to private sector patients. This -

spift is.unfair and, in the long run, impractical. .

NACDS is especially distrubed that HHS would publish its prospective . |

raimbursement regulation for hos:itals which do not pay at the "lower

S

®0t" costs or charges yet ,continues to enforce such a provision on
,.
.
o phafmacies. Secretary Heckler, in announcing this new regulation,
| e ——— R

e +
. 21. 83.7% of the chain drug stores and 71.9% of the independent
drug stores v' Ych responded to a recent advertising survey indicated !
/ that they .cively promoted their prescription drug products. Drug
) Topics, July 19, 1982 at 40.

KX
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charged that the old syste. vfailed to reward efficiercy." This
requlation applies to one of the least competitive segments of the
health care market. Yet the Depaétment dées not reward efficiency
{n the retail drug market, a highly competitive market, We believe

this inconsistency is grossly unfair to pharmacy.

Wwe recommend.that the Medicaid regulations be amended so as to

reimburse pharmacies at the usual and customary charge up to the

90 percentile of all charges in the state. This would reduce the

cost of 5egulation to society, reward efficiency, allow the com-
v :

petitive market to work, and minimize Federal and state Medicaid

expenditures.

CO~PAYMENT PROVISION

Now, if I may, I would like to address the co-payment provisions.
Congress passed the Tax Fquity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of
1982 ("TEFRA") partly in order to reduce Federal expenditires
under the Medicaid program. By allowing states to impose cost-
sharing charges such as co-insurance, deductibles, ancd co-payments
on categorically needy individuals, Congress sought to minimize the
cost of Medicaid without rendering it ﬁnavailable to intended re-
cipients. Congress believed that requiring a minimal contribution
from recipients would both discouraqe overuse of Medicaid services
as well as help, however, minimally, to reduce the cost of the
program. - Hotwithstanding the tl-oretical soundness of this gaal,

whatever Medicaid cost savings thare have been come not at the
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expense of either the government 6: individual participants in the
program, but at the expense of innocent program providers, as
discussed below, this unintended and unfair result, created by HCFA
co-payment regulations implementing TEFRA's cbst-sharing provisions,
falls most heavily on pharmaceutical provideis, and directly con-

travenes both the law and common sense.

THE REGULATICNS ARE BURDENSOME TO DRUG STORES

, On February 8, 1983, HCFA promulgated final interim rules to im-
plement TEFRA's Medicaid provisions. In relevant part, these rules

state:

% state plan must provide that the
Medicaid Agency must limit participation
. in the Medicaid program to providers who

accept, as payment in full, the amounts
paid for by the Agency plus any

. deductible, co-insurance or co-payment

‘ required by the plan to be paid by the
individual. However, the provider may
not deny services to any eligible
individual on account of the individual's
inability to pay the cost-sharing amount
imposed by the :.lan in accordance with
Section 447.53. 48 Fed. Reg. 5731 (Feb.
4, 19813).

The effect of these rules on providers is self-evident. On the

one hand they must acCept as maximum payment from the government
an amount less than the full cost of the services rendered. On
the other hand they may not deny services to individual program
recipients when, as frgqpently happens, the recipient; are unable
to pay the required co-payment. Although providers retain a legal

“right" to the unpaid amount, in practice that right is both

")
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illusor§ and undesirable. No provider wants to bring, nor if it
wants to, can it affort to bring, a collection action for two

or. three dollars against someone who is by definition truly needy.
providers are left with one alternative: to absorb the unmet
costs. When the provider is a drug store, that means not only

foregoing a profit, but suffering a financial loss as well,

The illegality of these regqulations is discussed below. Unlaw-
fulness, however; is really only a secondary reason for urging
thekr amendment. The first, more important reason, involves both
fairness and common sense. Why thould providers, who are obvi-
ously essential to .the success of the Medicaid program, guffer a
significant financial loss for assuming a role which enhances the

public good?

The Medicaid Act made the state and Federal governemnts partners

in providirg medical goods and services to those who previously

were unable to afford them, Although the opportunity to'impose
{imited cost-sharing measures on sSome recipients has been a part

of the program since 1972, Congress 1 not intend that Medicaid

be subsidised by providers. Medicaid is funded by tax dollars,
apportioned and collected from all segments of society, and con-
tributed to in small part through cost-sharing by those who directly
receive its beﬁefiés. To iméose, as éhe co-payment regulations now

do, additional costs on one particular segment of society -~
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esepcially one which is necessary to the success of the program -
is both illogical and unfair. It i8 also unworkable, at least with
respect to drug stores, for they, among al; providers, are the least

able to bear these additional costs.

DRUG_STORES ARE PARTICULARLY
DISADVANTAGED BY KHE-NFW REULATIONS

Drug stores are more susceptible to financial losses under this re=-

gulation than are other providers. The low profit margin, the

highly competitive market in which pharmac!sis practice, and the ¢
correspondingly low rate of prescription drug price increases in

spite of large manufacturer's price ircreases, have already been

discussed. When drug stores are unable to collect co-payments-

from Medicaid recipients, they, unlike other providers, are often

doing so on services which either do not turn a profit in the first

place, or on which the profit margin is so small that even minimal

losses make a large difference.

Co-payments are not a small tax on an otherwise profitable deal.
They are the last straw in a transaction which was already weighted
against the pharmacist:ls@gnificantly, other providers, such as
hospitals and doctors, are not so disadvantaged by co-payments,
because they render substantailly more expenseive services than do

drug stores. A three dollar co-payment loss is much less noticaable
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to a hospital, which oftan presents a bill for thousands of dollars,
than it is to a drug store, which' presents a significantl]y smaller
bill. Co-payments, in fact, represent anywhere Jrom 8% to 109% -of
a drug store's dispensing fee. Together, pharmacies stand to lcse
a total of more than $43 million a year under the new regulations

in those 21 states with co-payment rules.

The following table demonstrates the magnitude of the problem
pharmacies face. For example, in Alabama the co-payment for a
prescription drug with an acquisition cost of $50.00 is $3.00.

The state-set dispensing fee §s $2.75. Under the "lower of"
provision of the regulation maximum payment‘to a pharmacy would

be $52.75. If the patient does not pay tha co-payment, the pharmacy
would receive only $49.75 for the prescription. This is §.25 less
than the pharmacist paid for the drug product. In other words,

Mediraid reimbursement would not even cover .the product cost.

This brief summary demonstrates the major problems with which drug

stores, as participants in the Medicaid progrﬁm, must cope.

THE CO-PAYMENT REGULATIONS ARE ILLEGAL .

The Administrative Procedure Act provides that agency regulations
are invalid if they are "in excess of statutory jurisdiction,

authority; or limitations, or short of statutory right" or are

113
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POTENTIAL PHARMACY LOSS FROM™MEDTCAID CO-PAYMENT REGULATION

Total Dispensing Co-Pay as
State Co-Payments* . Fee Co-Pay X _of Fee
Alabama $ 1,678,450+ $2.75 $ .50 18%
1.00 36
2.00 73
3.00 109
California 20,811,060 3.60 1.00 28
D.C. 387,893 3.27 .50 15
1daho 177,797 2.50-3.50 .50 1¢-20 3
lowa 932,41 3.53 .50 28
Kansas 1,306,269 1.60-4.23 .50 12-3
Maine 534,251 3.20 .50 16
Maryland 625,624%* 3.25 .50 15
1.00 3 ¢
Michigan 4,408,165 2.65 .50 19
Mississippi 1,621,473 L .50 16 .
Migsouri 1,811,727+« 2.50 .50 20
1.00 40
Montana 242,978 2.00-3.75 .50 13-25
Revada 181,726 3.78 1.00 27
New Hampshire 476,481 2.70 1.00 37
New Mexico 156,798 3.15 .25 8
North Carolina 2,048,741 3.00 .50 17
" South Carolina 954,232 3.03 .50 17
' South Oakota 103,123 3.00 1.00 3
vermont 475,826 2.5C 1.00 40
Virginia 1,167,3524 2.85 .50 18
1.00 35
West Virginia 494 ,552%+ 2.75 .50 18
1.00 36
Wisconsin 2,907,441 3.40 .50 15
Total $43,230,277

*  Probable loss to pharmacy under current law

+* State has a variable co-payment based on cost of prescription.
Co-payment underestimated, based upor lowest co-payment rate.
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“arbitrary, capricious, an abusa of discretion, or otherwise not
in accordance with law," 3 706 u.s.c. (25 (A) and (c). ' The re-

gulations violate both standards and theréfore must be changed.

with regaxd to tre legislativé éuthority for the regulations,
né£::er TEFRA nor any of the preceding statutes dealing with Medi~
caid demonstrates a Congressional intent to make providers Medicaid
cost-sharers, Yet the new co-payment regulations put drug stores
in essentially this position by prohibiting denial of services to
Medicaid vecipients who do not pay their co-payments, without al-
so requiring that state or federal funds be used to reimburse the

provider for lost revenue.

TEFRA does not, for example, authorize regulations which mandate
that the responsibility for collecting unmet co-payments be that

of the pharracy - that idea was HCFA's alone.22

TEFRA in no way
suggests that che pharmacist should bear the loss of unmet co-

payments, nor does it prohibit a provider from seeking recourse
against the state or Federal Medicaid agency for the uncollected
amount. Insofar as this is the result of the regulations, they

cannot stand,

The legislative history of the original Medicaid Act and of its

subsequent amendments offer additional authority for the proposition

———e s,

22. See Pub, L. No. 97-248, P 131, 96 stat. 369 (1982).

115




Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

ERIC

112

that Congress did not intend to have providers help support thae
Medicaid program. TEFRA, for example, contains no legislative
language indicating that Congress wanted providers to bear the
responsibility of either collecting or absorbing unmet co-payments;
indeed, a review of the revelant legislative history provides evid«

ence to tha contrary.

For instance, the House Report accompinying H.R. 6877, a Medicaid
cost-sharing bill which preceded TEFRA and directly influenced its
wording, explicitly provided ghat states should not impose any coste-

sharing burdens on providers:
"The Committee recognizes that in many '
instancrs it may be difficult for
providers participating in the program to
collect even nominal db—payments from
indigent beneficiaries. The Committee
does not intend that the States use the
authority to Impose co-payments In order
to reduce provider relmbursements. H.R.
Rep. No. 757, 97th Cong., 2d. SeSs. S.
(emphasis added)

Although H.R. 6877 was not enacted, the conference on TEFRA resulted
in the current co-payment provisions, which clearly track the statu-

tory language of H.R. 6877. 23

This demonstrates that when Congress
passed TEFRA, it understood the origin and scope of its co-payment
provisions to be the same as those which were originally part of

H.R. 6877,

23. Joint Conference on S. 4961, August 3, 1982.
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The TEFRA amendments to the Medicaid Act were by no means the'first
time Congress demonstrated its intent to prevent providers from being
mada involuntary Medicaid cost-sharers. 1In fact, the 1982 amendments
reflect a principal, fundamental to Medicaid legislation from the
start, that all costs to Providers be fully reimbursed. The Kerr-
Mills Act, for example, which contained the original Medicaid Act,
required Fedﬁral Medicaid assistance to be "100 percentum less the
state pétcenﬁage," 42 U.s.é. § 1396d(b), evidencing Congress'
intent to fund the program entirely from staée and Federal contri-
butions. The 1965 Xmendments to the Act.undérscored this point,
again stating that participation by the States was to be equal to
all of the non~Federal share, so that lack of local funding Qould
not affect the benefits provided. 42 U.s.c. 1396a{a) (2). The
Senate Report accompanying the Amendment erased any remaining
doubt as to the meaning of this provision:

“The reasonable cost of service

ordinarily provided ... would be paid

for ... since the cost of the services

would be covered, hospitals would not be
deterred, because of nonpaying or

underpaying patients in this aged group,

from trylng to provide the best of modern
cr.2. S, Rep. No. 404, 89th Cong., 1lst

Sesys. reprinted in 1965 U.s. Code Cong. .
aud Ad. Eews 1545, 1967-68. (emphasis added).

Congress' aim of reimbursing the full reasonable costs of all pro-~

viders has remained constant. While subsequent amendments have
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expanded the range of services offered, they still do not authorize
the imposition of costs on those who provide the services. Becausa
the new co-payment regulations do impose such gosts on providers,

they are invalid,

The adverse effect of these regulations upon providerﬁ also renders

them arbitrary and capricious, in violation of Section 706(c) of e
the Administrative Procedure Act. Under this standard of review,
agency actions are invalid if they violate some fundamental policy,
whether it be constitutional, statutory or otherwise, Because it is
counter to the purpose and intent of the Medicaid Act to 1eave‘pro-
viders less well off than when they entered the program, the re~
gulation clearly breaches just such a fundamental statutory policy.
The regulations are arbitrary and capricious because they not only
deprive providers of that which was implicit in the statute ( a
minimum pfofit), but also of the amount the provider is forced to
absorb from uncollected and uncollectible co-payments. Indeed, the
regulations also violate a fundamental condtitutional policy, inso-
far as the loss the regulations iméose on providers So nearly con-

stitutes a "taking" as to be in violation of the due process clause

of the constitution.

THE REGULATIONS ARE PROCEDURALLY DEFECTIVE

Section 553 of the Administrative Procedure Act requires that an

118




aqency'pro§ide notice and an opportunity for comment before pro-
r mulgating regulations. Failure to follow this procedure renders
' the ensuing regulations invalid. There are two exceptions to the
procedural raquirements of Section 553 - that the absence of
3 notice and comment was for "good cause" or that the rule is in-

terpretative rather than substantive in nature. HCFA asserted

7 both qrounds in its statement accompanying the fin#l rules, but
neither is A\{al\id.
7 .
HCFA first asserted that lt had good cause for waiving the op-
portunity for notice and comment because it had to act quickly
, iq order to conform the pre-egisting Medicaid regulations to the

changes required by the TEFRA amendments. "Good cause," however,
can only be properly asserted when there is an emergency,

American Fed ration qf Government Employees, AFL-CIO v. Block,

655 F, 2d 1153, 1156 (1981). Here HCFA waited fcur full months
before publiishing the requlations, scarcely an indicator of an
emergency. In any case, a brief 30 day comment period would have
been\;;nsistent with the TEFRA timetable, and allowed NACDS ang

other interested parties to comment before the regulations went

-
«

into effect. N

The agency's claim that the rules were interpretative rather than

substantive fares no better than its good cause argument. The

»
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mreamble to the final ;ulea gtates that because the statute does
not give the Secretary discretion to change classes or categories
of participants upon whicn cost-sharing may be imposed, these
regulations are merely interpretative. This assertion is simply
wrong; if the rules do not actually change the class of parti-
cipants upon which gost-sharing is imposed, they at least have a
significant substantive effect upon providers, which for all

intents and purposes makes them a new class of participants.

PROPOSED POLICY

The policy and legal shortcomings e Medicaid reimbursement
system require in-depth study by the Depygtment both/as aéplied
toAp&oQiders in general and to drug stores Tﬁ’;:::I:Biat. NACDS
believes, however, that given the disadvantageous position already
occupied by pharmaceutical providers. immediate action with respect
to the co-payment regulations is required. As explained above,
these ;egulations impose an additional and unacceptable burden

bn ‘iruy stores, and‘will ultimately work to the detriment of

both drug sto-es and the Medicaid program as a whole. NACDS be~
lieves, theretore, that, at least as applied to drug stores, the
Department should amend these regulations to allow drug stores the
right to recoup from the government lost revenue resulting from

unmet co-payments. The amendment could leave the government with

[
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the option, if it wishes to axsrcise it, of collecting these co-

2 The relevant

payments from recipients at.some later date.
regulation, 4; C.F.R. § 477.15, could be amended by simply adding
a concluding sentence stating that "the provider shall, however,
be fully reimbursed by the state Medicaid agency for all unmet

cost sharing amounts."

’ CONCLUSTON
The inequities of the new co-payment regulations require that
they be amended immediately. NACDS is firmly committed to this
goal, and will take whatever action is necessary to achieve it.
We anticipate, however, that agency co-éperation and action will

help solve the problem guickly and efficiently.

NACDS and its membexrs stand ready to work with the Department to
develop rules which will allow the free market to work ég the

advantage of the Medicaid drug program. As pharmacy owners, our
+arhers implore this Task Force-to first direct its attention to

*+ 2 major problems of the pharmacy providers -- the "lower of"

and co-payment provisions -- pefore dealing with other sections of

the regulations.

I thank you for the opportunitx to appear before this Task Force

today.

o

24, sShifting the burden of collection back to the government (where
Congress originally intended it to be) also avoids potential problems
which might otherwise be created if the amendment simply gave drug
stores the right to deny services to those unable to pay for them.

The goal of pharmacies is to provide services guickly and efficiently
to those in need of them; it is not to cross-examine or deny services
to those who cannot or will not pay. Congress .:tructured the Medicaid
Act S0 that health care professionals would not be put in such a
position. It would be fundamentally unfair and offensive now to make
them assume such a role. O '
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